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OTJR WORK, AND

The work of Christian missions is

a divine institution. It sustains to

God and man, to the church and the

world, to time and eternity, relations

which are permanent and powerful,

and of the highest conceivable im-

portance. The missionary work bears

a relation to God, the Father, as it is

the fulfillment of his own eternal

counsel and the accomplishment of

his revealed will. It has a near and

precious relation to Christ the Son,

as it is the fruit of his sacrifice, the

burden of his intercessions, and seeks

the universal establishment of his

blessed kingdom ; and it has also an

intimate relation to God, the Holy
Spirit, as it is carried forward by his

gracious influence, without which no

means or efforts can succeed. This

great enterprise harmonizes with the

high and holy purposes of the living

God, and is sustained by the promise

and power of the Almighty. When,
therefore, we go forth in the strength

and spirit of our Lord to publish his

salvation to the poor and perishing,

" in the name of our God we will set

up our banners," with the confident

hope that he will bless the humblest

efforts to promote his cause, and in the

end will make his truth triumphant.

This evangelical work bears also

to the word of God relations that
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are intimate and inseparable. The
Bible holds up this cause in all its

merciful and momentous bearings,

and presses its high claims by ap-

peals to all that is glorious in God
and ennobling in man, and to all that

is pure and peaceful on earth and
blissful in heaven. The Holy Scrip-

tures contain the germ, of which the

work of missions is only the out-

growth and development. The Bible

holds deposited in its sacred shrine

thie seeds of the glorious ingathering

which this work will ultimately se-

cure for the glory and kingdom of

our Lord. As the earth has in its

surface the seeds whose growth and
produce will suffice for the world's

sustenance in all ages—as it has in

its mines and minerals ample materi-

als for the use and comfort of its popu-

lation in all future time—and as it

has in its rivers, lakes, and fountains,

water enough to satisfy the thirst of

its inhabitants—so do we find in the

word of God an abundant supply of

seeds and elements for the mainte-

nance of spiritual life and the cul-

ture of the fruits of righteousness in

every part of the Lord's vineyard,

and also streams of living water
sufficient to satisfy the spiritual

thirstings of mankind, and to make
the barren desert a fruitful field.
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The word of God is the mighty in-

etruraent, divinely given, and adapt-

ed to bring about the conversion of

the world to Christ. Into whatever

soil this good seed, this word of the

kingdom, falls and is suffered to grow

and take root, it blesses and frees,

enriches and ennobles all who yield

or partake of its precious fruit, and

makes the wilderness to bud and

blossom as the rose. However much
the enemies of the truth may decry

and depreciate the Bible, it is not

only the religion of Protestants and

the rule of their faith, it is also the

great instrument and support of

Christian missions and the sure

guarantee of their successful issue.

Its promises and prophecies supply

Strong and fresh motives to earnest

and enduring effort. They never fail

to inspire hope, even in the darkest

hour. From the first promise that

the seed of the woman should bruise

the sci-pent's head, down to the glo-

rious consummation, as seen in the

visions of the exile of Patmos, they

provide a constant stimulus to hope-

ful endeavor. The holy truths and

doctrines of the Divine word, its

messages of love and mercy, are the

means by which life and light, liberty,

and peace, and salvation are convey-

ed to the perishing
; while its com-

mands to give the gospel to every

creature reveal the obligation of all

to enter upon this great work, and

publish the glad tidings to all man-

kind.

Wha-tever trials or conflicts those

who labor in the Lord's vineyard may
meet with, they find ample encour-

agement to go forward and work
faithfully and patiently in a cause

which is thus sustained by the word

of God, and is carried onward by the

mighty agency of the Holy Spirit.

The command of our Lord to go into

all the world and preach the gospel to

every creature, requires his loyal

subjects to occupy the whole field

and to take possession of all the

earth in his name. In fulfilling this

duty, they cannot safely neglect that

part of the world which lies most

directly in the way of their suc-

cess. The Papal power impedes the

cause of missions and the onward march

of Christianity more than all the forces

of Paganism. The removal of this

stumbling-block is necessary to the

spread of the gospel among the

heathen. If we pray for the com-

ing of Christ's kingdom, we cannot

disregard the most active and bitter

foe of that kingdom, " the man of

sin," who opposeth all that is call-

ed God, and "whose coming is after

the working of Satan." Every con-

sideration of duty and of safety, and

all hope of success, oblige us to give

to this field a prominent place in

the work of evangelization ; and it

is a source of inspiring hope to all

who are engaged in missions among
the Romanists, to know that their

work is indicated by the word of God
and sustained by his providence, and

that it coincides with the spirit of

prophecy, with the nature and ten-

dency of the Gospel, and with the his-

tory and glory of Christ's kingdom.

In no department of Christian mis-

sions are there clearer evidences of

God's promise and blessing-, than in

that which pertains to the reforma-

tion of corrupt and apostate portions

of the nominal church. As there

were in the Jewish church in the

time of Christ, so also there were in

the Roman apostasy in the days of

Luther, and are still to be found

therein, some seeds of Divine truth.

Though they lie hidden and buried
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under a mass of rubbish, tlioy are

precious in the sig-ht of God. The

church of Rome has almost quench-

ed the light of truth, and has made

the word of God of no effect
.
by

its vain traditions and gross cor-

ruptions.

The missionary work among Ro-

manists has a special claim upon the

church of Christ, from the fact that

God has given to his people, by his

holy prophets and apostles, distinct

warnings of the corning and power

of this great apostasy, and has also

declared that he will consume " the

man of sin " with the spirit of his

mouth ; that is, by the power of his

•word and the preaching of the Gos-

pel. The mystery of iniquity will be

consumed by evangelical missions,

sustained by the friends of true

Christianity in the midst of Romish

corruption.

After ages of silent preparation,

during which much was done by

Waldo, "Wickliff, Huss, Jerome, Sa-

vonarola, and others, God began this

glorious work by the Reformers of

the sixteenth century, and he will

not cease until the determined con-

sumption of this apostate power
shall be completed. The movements
of this age show that God is ful-

filling his word. His people are look-

ing at the condition of the millions

blinded and enslaved by the Papacy,

he is disposing many to pity and

pray for them. He is inclining large

numbers to unite in Christian efforts

in their behalf, and to help forward

the work of their liberation and en-

lightenment by giving liberally of

their means to send the Gospel to

them. He is preparing the way of

access to them by the powerful dis-

pensations of his providence. He is

opening the eyes of multitudes in

Papal lands. They are beginning to

see the gross darkness which covers

them, and to feel the chains by which

they are bound. There are millions

among them who, but for the fear of

a tyrannical priesthood, would hear

and receive the truth which would

make them free. They would hail

the Gospel as glad tidings. As there

were many of the children of Abra-

ham before the days of Christ wait-

ing for the consolation of Israel,

who joyfully welcomed the Messiah

as soon as he was announced to

them, just so there are now many
among the Romanists who would

gladly receive the word, as soon as

they heard the message of peace from

the lips of our missionaries. Bound
hand and foot by their oppressors, and

deceived by false promises of peace,

they are prepared to listen to these

welcome words : " Come unto me, all

ye that labor and are heavy laden,

and I will give you rest."

We wish to send and give these

words of peace and comfort to multi-

tudes waiting for them in our own
land, in Ireland, in France, Belgium,

and Italy, in South America, in Can-

ada, and in other portions of the

Papal world. He who came to open

the eyes of the blind and to proclaim

liberty to the captive, does not break

the bruised reed nor quench the

smoking flax. As he treated the

erring and oppressed of Israel with

great pity and tenderness, so he re-

gards the deluded and down-trodden

victims of Romish superstition with

deep compassion, and is ready to

make good to them his comforting

word :
" when the poor and needy

seek water and there is none, and
their tongue faileth for thirst, I the

Lord will hear them, I the God of

Israel will not forsake them." From
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his throne of mercy he addresses the

victims of Papal tyranny with words

of encouragemeut, and calls upon

them in a voice from heaven to aban-

don the errors of the church of Rome,

saj'injj, " Come ye out of her, my peo-

ple." He claims a people for his

praise, to be rescued and gathered

from Roman bondage, and calls upon

his true and faithful followers of

every name to aid in the work of

their deliverance ; that he may di-

vide the spoil with the strong and

lead captivity captive. In the day

when kings shall be nursing fathers

and queens nursing mothers of the

church, then, " thus saith the Lord :

Even the captives of the mighty

shall be taken away and the prey

of the terrible shall be delivered."

In view of the teachings of God's

word and providence, and the pre-

sent outpourings of his Spirit upon

many in Roman Catholic countries

and under Papal control, we believe

that missions to the Romanists in

this and other lands, if prosecuted on

a scale worthy of their importance,

would receive the rich blessings of

heaven. Let us look at this work

in the light of God's word, and let

us pursue it in the spirit and strength

of Him who came to seek and save

them that are lost. He cherishes the

feeblest germs of faith and the faintest

sparks and flickerings of light, until

under his fostering care the seeds

begin to expand and germinate, and

the flame burst forth into a bright

radiance, and the salvation of Zion

goeth forth as a lamp that burneth.

It is the spirit and work of true and

living Christianity to watch the em-

bers that lie buried beneath the cor-

ruptions of Rome, to add to them

fresh supplies of fuel, and to pray that

the fire of heaven may descend and

kindle it into a flame which shall

consume the wood, hay, and stubble,

and all the idolatrous trash and hea-

then rubbish of the great apostasy.

The work of missions among Ro-

manists holds an important relation

to the church of Christ; and involves

her progress, purity, and power. It

furnishes aid to our Protestant breth-

ren in Papal countries, who, in their

destitution and weakness, fervently

and constantly implore our aid, and

gives to them the means of employ-

ing their activities with great efl"ect

upon the Papal masses around them.

It affords, also, to the churches of our

common Protestant faith in every

land the opportunity of developing

their united strength in prosecuting

and perfecting a scheme of evangeli-

zation, that shall reach and pervade

the Papacy throughout every part of

its wide spread domain, and contri-

bute to its gradual consumption and

ultimate overthrow. When the

church has shaken off this yoke,

and labors to free others from this

bondage, she can move forward in

her march of victory over Paganism,
" looking forth as the morning, fair as

the moon, clear as the sun, and ter-

rible as an army with banners."

Evangelical missions to Romanists

have important relations to God's

providence, to history, to revivals of

religion, to prayer, to Christian unity,

to civil and religious liberty, to our

own country and to the world, which

we may hereafter refer to and more

fully point out. Suffice it to say, that

by seeking to evangelize the Roman-
ists in our own land, we most efl"ect-

ually save ourselves, our children,

and our country from the greatest

evils ; and by efi'orts to liberate the

oppressed millions of Europe from

the bondage of Rome, and lead them
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to the knowledge of the truth, we

bestow labor on a field upon which

God graciously deigns to pour out

his Spirit. By seeking their salva-

tion we secure the very best materials

on the earth for the service of Christ,

and provide instruments wonderfully

fitted and qualified to carry the Gos-

pel into the darkest places of the

earth. Labor bestowed on the evan-

gelization of France, Belgium, and

Italy, will tell with mightier power

on the destinies of mankind than a

much larger amount bestowed upon

the heathen. While we would rejoice

if the missionary force in Pagan lands

were increased ten-fold, we cannot

but think that the Papal world has a

stronger claim on the united prayers

and liberal missionary efforts of

God's people. We are assured that

the riclics, and forces, and glory of

the Gentiles shall come into Zion

like a flowing stream, and we be-

lieve tliat Europe will yet bring her

best tribute and treasure to the ser-

vice of the Lord, and that the sons

of those who afflicted Zion will come

bending unto her. Without, there-

fore, in the least degree depreciating

missions among the heathen, we are

inclined to believe, with reference to

the present practical I'ruits and far

reaching results of evangelical ef-

forts in behalf of Romanists, that

there is truth and sound philosophy,

as well as Christian prudence and

economy, in the sentiment : "Better

fifty years of Europe, than a cycle of

Cathay."

ARE THE DOCTRINES OF THE ROMAN CHURCH OF GOD
OR OF MEN?

(Continued from page 12.^

The church of Rome teaches that there

is a place called purgatory—a place

where those Catholics who die in venial

sin are purified, preparatory to admission

into heaven. It is believed by Roman-
ists that at the close of life all souls

are sent either to paradise, or to hell, or

to purgatory. The first are those who
are wholly free from sin ; the second are

those who die in mortal sin ; and the

third those who, although dying in a

state of grace, have not had full satisfac-

tion made for their sins— or dying

guilty only of venial sin, must he purified

in the fire of purgatory.

Mortal sin is the voluntary tran.<?gress-

ion of a known command, either of God
or the (Roman) church, or some lawful

authority. And whoever dies without

being pardoned of such sin, goes directly

to hell

Venial sin, though it weakens the

spiritual life, does not cause the loss of

the grace of sanctification nor of the

love of God ; and so, not being such as

to merit eternal punishment, is expiated

in this world by good works and acts of

penance ; and if anything remains at

death, purgatory accomplishes the full

cleansing. Theft, considered in the ab-

stract, is a mortal sin ; but if it is not

considerable, and is perpetrated on a rich

man, it is a venial sin.

Such are the teachings of the Roman
church. But the Scriptures teach that

sin, whether mortal or venial, is a trans-

gression of the law, and that the wages of

sin is death ; and also that the blood of

Christ cleanses from all sin. The dis-

tinction made by the Romanist of mor-

tal and venial sin, is unknown in the

word of God, and has no significancy in

view of that great truth, that at the close

of life the wicked go away into everlast-

ing punishment, and the righteous into

life eternal. Of course, the idea of pur-
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gatory is inconsistent with sucli divinely

revealed teachings.

It was once attempted to make the

Scriptures assert this doctrine, in a trans-

lation of the Bible (into the French lan-

guage) by the Jesuits of Louvain, pub-

lished at Bordeaux in the year 1686. In

this translation many passages are falsi-

fied or perverted so as to teach what was

not the mind of tlie Spirit. The 1.5th

verse of the 3d chapter of 1st Corinth-

ians was thus rendered :
—" Si I'ouvre de

quehju'un brute, il en portera la perte,

mais il sera sauve quant a lui, ainsi toute-

fois, corame par le feu du jjurgatoire."

Or witli the same changes in our trans-

lation it would read thus :—If any man's

work shall be burned, he shall suffer

loss ; but he himself shall be saved
;
yet

so as by the fire of purgatory. The
word purgatory was a pure invention

and addition of the tlieologians of Lou-

vain.

Purgatory appears to be regarded as of

so much importance to the Eoman church,

that the priests are ready to pervert the

truth, corrupt the word of Gqd, in order

to make it teach that doctrine. It was

not formerly declared to the world until

the year 1439. Since that time it has

given color and importance to many
other doctrines. The mass, confession,

the doctrine of indulgences, and many
other teachings of Romanists, are vivi-

fied and rendered significant by purga-

torial fire.

But those who teach this doctrine are

involved in great perplexities. How can

they believe that the faithful burn some

thousands of years in "a Jire as warm
as that of hell," and yet accept the

words of inspiration :
— " There is there-

fore now no condenniation to them that

are in Christ Jesus." If the sacrifice of

Christ is complete in itself, purgatorial

torments are useless for those for whom
he died : to believe in purgatory, is to

declare the insufficiency of the atone-

ment.

Our Lord is represented as in heaven

interceding for his people ; but if multi-

tudes of them arc in purgatory, as the Eo-

man cliurch affirms, his intercessions

can avail nothing for them : he has in-

deed no power to deliver them from that

place of torment, since the Pope alone

has the key. And he must be fearfully

indifferent and hard-hearted, since he can

leave his spiritual subjects in the flames

for centuries, unless they have been so

fortunate as to leave behind them money
or rich friends ; for money is the princi-

pal power which prevails with the Pope
to unlock the purgatorial prison.

The idea of purgatory was unknown to

the fatlicrs of the early church. It is either

a comparatively modern invention of Ro-

mish priests, or has been borrowed from

Paganism. For us, as Protestant Christ-

ians, we believe that the blood of Christ

purifies from all sin ; and that no other

purgatorial process is intimated in the

word of God, or can be re.ally approved

by the good sense of mankind.

The Eoman church teaches the doc-

trine of the merit of works ; i. e. that

eternal life is a recompense rendered to

the good works of man, bj^ virtue of the

promise of grace in Jesus Christ. The
church of Home says, indeed, that salva-

tion is. all of grace ; that man is justified

by faith ; that his sins are freely remitted

by the divine mercy, and for the sake of

Jesus Christ ; and so far it is the teach-

ing of the Scriptures ; but to this there is

added the doctrine of human merit. The
whole system of indulgences, which so

seriously corrupts this church, rests on

this error. Pelagius, of the fourth cen-

tury, may perhaps be regarded as the

father of tliis doctrme ;
though the church

then condenmed him as heretical, and

his sentiments as heresy. But if Roman-

ists did not believe in the merit of works,

it would be difficult to maintain the doc-

trines of penance, absolution, and in-

dulgences. One error rarely subsists

alone. This doctrine received its present

form at the Council of Trent. It was

there asserted tliat " good works concur

in our salvation, and justify us before

God." As Protestants, we believe in a

much higher authority, which asserts that

" by the deeds of the law shall no flesh be

1
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justified in his sight." "Where is boast-

ing, then ? It is excluded. By what law ?

of works ? Nay, but by the law of faitii."

We bi'lieve that good works are to be

regarded only as the evidence of a true

faith ; but that they should never be

mingled with the blood of Christ, in order

to become with that the price of our re-

demption. The greater part of the prac-

tical doctrines of the church of Kouie are

the inventions of men, and have no coun-

tenance in the revealed word. Many of

them have been pronounced heresy by

councils of the church in the earlier ages.

It is easy to understand, in view of

such facts, why the Roman churcli so

persistently withholds the word of God

from the people; or if allowed in any

case, it is in the form of some corrupted

version, or with sucli comments and notes

as elleclnally pervert the truth. The

Koman church must admit that many of

its most prominent doctrines arc not con-

tained in the Scriptures ; and therefore

divine revelation is neitlier the source nor

the criterion of religious truth for its

priests and teachers. That church has

reason to fear, above all things, unre-

strained freedom in the reading of the

word of God ; for if the people have a

right understanding of revealed truth,

then the traditions and doctrines of

men will speedily fall into neglect and

contempt. H.

FOREIGN FIELD.
FRANCE.

THE AMERICAN CHAPEL IN PARIS.

The American Chapel in Paris con-

tinues to enjoy many tokens of the

Divine approbation, and to maintain

its onward course. With the progress

of time, and the developments of Pro-

vidence, our convictions of its import-

ance and general utilityhave constant-

ly increased in strength. We look to

it with earnest hope and unabated

confidence as an instrument through

which much may be done to bring

the American churches into more

intimate connection and profitable

sympathy with the few and compara-

tively feeble evangelical organiza-

tions which now exist in France and

the various part of central and south-

ern Europe, as well as to promote

the spiritual and religious welfare of

our countrymen in Paris.

But, like many other enterprises

which have been set on foot for good, it

also has had its evils to encounter. Of
these we have heretofore refrained

from speaking, and should not allude

to them now, but that we may take oc-

casion from the allusion to assure our

readers that we have notbeen ignorant

of what has been passing nor neglect-

ful of our duty in regard to it, so far as

that duty has been apprehended. But

the American Chapel is now estab-

lished, and it has gone forward, not-

withstanding the difiBculties of the

way, and it is fulfilling its high and

holy mission. It is designed to be the

religious home of all our countrymen,

and it is the sanctuary where, without

regard to denominational names or

the forms of worship to which, in the

land of their nativity, they had been

accustomed, they may meet, and with-

out offense to good taste or the prin-

ciples of conscience unite in worship-

ing the God of their fathers, and en-

joy the benefits of the means of grace

as administered by our chaplain, who
is alike the pastor of all.

The pastoral office connected with

the Chapel is now held by the Rev.

G. L. Prentiss, D. D., who for several

years was the pastor of the Mercer-
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street Presbyterian churcli in this

city. Dr. Prentiss, on resigning his

pastoral charge in New-York, being in

feeble health, had repaired toVevay,

in Switzerland, for the sake of the

climate and other advantages which a

European residence might alford him.

The Board having heard that his

health was improved, and that he was

now able to resume the duties of the

ministry, lost no time in forwarding

to him, in November last, a commis-

sion, together with a request that he

would accept it and repair to Paris

immediately and take charge of the

chapel, which at that time had be-

come vacant by the return of the

Rev. Mr. Seeley to the United States,

at least temporarily, or till they should

be able to procure some suitable per-

son to occupy it permanently.

We are happy to be able to inform

our readers that Dr. Prentiss accept-

ed the appointment and acceded to

the request of the Board, and early

in January last entered upon the dis-

charge of the duties of the oflBce.

We look with much interest to the

results of his labors in that most

interesting field. He seems admira-

bly fitted to its claims, and we can-

not doubt that he will be happy in

the work which he has kindly con-

sented to perform ; and we may also

say that with rich experience in pas-

toral life, a refined taste and high

degree of mental culture, we doubt

not that his ministry will be of great

benefit to the numerous Americans

who in tlie city of Paris may attend

upon it.

Confident that no enterprise can

succeed without the blessing of God,

we respectfully yet earnestly ask the

friends of the Redeemer to remember,

in their daily prayers, this great work

of our Board,—the establishment of

an evangelical chapel in Paris,—that

our chaplain and fellow-citizens con-

gregated in that city may be divine-

ly blessed, and that their influence

may be of great good to the cause of

truth and of evangelical religion, not

onl}^ in the city of their habitation,

but throughout the dark regions of

Papal error that surround them on

the European continent, and by
whose inhabitants they are carefully

observed.

We close this article with the fol-

lowing note, just received from Mr.

James W. Tucker, of Paris, Treasurer

of the Prudential Committee of the

Chapel, who is now in this city. It

will be read, we think, with pleasure

by all the friends of the chapel While

it shows the happiness of the people

under the ministrations of Dr. Pren-

tiss, it corrects also an error in re-

gard to' the financial condition of the

chapel into vphich some may have

been led by irresponsible and unin-

structed newspaper correspondents.

"New-York, 302 Broadway,

"February 8, 1860.

" Rev. Dr. Fairchild.
" My Dear Sir :—In reply to your

questions respecting the ' American

('hapel in Paris,' I am most happy to

inform you that the Rev. Dr. Prentiss

took charge of the pulpit temporarily on

Sunday, 1st of January ; that I had the

privilege of attending his ministrations

on that day and the Sunday following
; ^

and from the very general satisfaction

wliich I heard expressed, I doubt not tliat

his labors will be attended with much
benefit to tlie chapel and much profit to

his hearers. The audience in tlie after-

noon was larger than I have ever seen it

since the chapel was first opened.

" I avail myself of this opportunity to

correct a mistake, which has become

somewhat current from some misstate-

ments made by professed friends of this

enterprise, who might he better informed
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respecting its financial condition. Tlicre

has never been, as has been stated, ' a

floating debt of $4,000,' butour liabilities

have varied from 7,000 to 10,000 francs

above our receijjts. To-d.ay, however,

they are reduced below 0,000 francs, and

we are quite certain that under the ac-

ceptable ministrations of our present

pastor and his expected successor, the

letting of additional seats will soon make
our receipts fully equal to our wants.

" Faithfully yours,

"Jas. W. Tucker, Treasurer."

ITALY-EOME.

The following communication, from

a missionary of the Board in Italy,

presents a view of the state of things

in that interesting field of labor which

is well worthy of consideration.

The Papacy, in its natural work-

ings, has neither secured the tempo-

ral nor spiritual good of the people.

It has damaged them in all of their

interests and prejudiced them against

all religion.

The writer says :

—

" There is a deep and wide-spread dis-

affection toward the Papal authority,

both civil and spiritual, throughout the

States of the Church, so notorious that

none but the most bigoted adherents of

'he Papacy pretend to deny it. The
presence of the French troops in Rome
for the last ten years is inexphcable on

any other ground, and the enlistment of

foreign troops to supply their place in

consequence of their anticipated with-

drawal is additional evidence of the fact.

Why a people should be so inimical to

the rule of their sovereign and so regard-

less of the teachings of their priests, is a

question which is of easy solution.

"The spirit of the age has given an
impulse to human thought and action

equal if not greater than that which took

place in the 16th century, and resulted

in the glorious reformation. The exten-

sive diffusion of knowledge in free coun-

tries has overleaped the barriers which in

despotic governments have been erected

to exclude it. The masses have been

moved with a desire for new things, for

progress, for emancipation from old cus-

toms and ceremonies, and have by the

light which has broken in upon them, in

spite of the efforts of the ruling author-

ities to prevent it, discovered the useless-

ness and unscripturalness of many eccle-

siastical rites and observances. The in-

fallible Pontiff, unwilling to change those

things which his predecessors have sanc-

tioned, and looking back upon the dark

ages as the golden ages of the church,

ha§ constantly thwarted all efforts of his

subjects toward a modification or reform

of either the political or ecclesiastical sys-

tem. The consequences of such opposition

to the reasonable wishes of the people, is

the hatred of their rulers and the grow-

ing indifference to religious ceremonies.

Unbelief is fast taking the place of that

blind credulity which formerly prevailed,

and, sad to say, infidelity is alarmingly on

the increase among all classes. During

the reformation of the 16th ccntuiy re-

verence for divine things generally pre-

vailed, and a strong desire for religious

knowledge was shown in the constant ap-

peals which were made to the Holy Scrip-

tures in all the religious controversies of

that day, and the desire to know what was

the teaching ofGod's Word. At the present

day, in the States of the church especiallj',

no thirst for divine knowledge seems to

exist. Nauseated with the numerous

superstitions, idle ceremonies, and absurd

legends of the Romish system, the re-

action of their minds seems to be toward

disbehef in all mysteries. Even the 'great

mystery of godliness,' the corner-stone

of the Christian system, is extensively

doubted, and of course w'ith it must fol-

low those lesser mysterious things which

angels desire to look into.

"In the 16th century the liberty of free

discussion enabled multitudes in several

countries in Europe to investigate divine

things in the light of Scripture and try Ro-

mish dogmas by the word of God; so the

chaff being separated from the wheat, th



FOREIGN FIELD. (March,

former wasblown away, while tlie latter, in

those Inmls where Christianity is still a

living principle in the churches there estab-

lished, was retained. In other countries

where free discusion was not allowed,

but the people were compelled still to

feed upon both chaff and wheat, (more of

the former than of the latter,) the life

of fiiith seems to have almost died out.

The mind, loathing the husks on which it

has been fed, seems to be approaching the

conclusion that all is chaff, and that there

is no wheat. In other words, Rome, con-

tinuing to insist upon forcing her subjects

to receive the errors she propagates as well

as the truths she holds, has produced a dis-

gust for both. Protestantism having al-

ways been held up to them as heresy, and

Popery being discovered to be a delusion,

the natural inference which they draw is,i

that Christianity is all a fabrication of

cunning men to deceive the people and

hold in bondage the ignorant. This grow-

ing sentiment is the alarming feature of

Italian society at the present day, and pre-

sents obstacles in the way of all reforma-

tion of religion which will be felt when
the day of free discussion shall arrive.

The champions for truth and for the reli-

gion of the Bible, will then have not only

the superstitions and erroneous dogmas

of the Papacy to combat, but the more

ingenious and subtle arguments of infidel

rationalism to meet and overthrow. Fear-

ful will be the struggle in the States of

the church and throughout Italy, when

the present restraints are taken off be-

tween the friends of Christianity and of

infidelity. As the violent measures of

Louis XIV. in behalf of Popery led to a

reaction under Louis XV., which produced

the celebrated school of infidelity whose

fruits, under Louis XVI., turned France

into a vast aceldama, in which Atheism

drank the blood of thousands of Rome's

votaries, so it is to be feared that the

growing infidelity of the inhabitants of

Papal Rome will enact another reign of

terror, if, with the possession of civil liber-

ty, there should be attempted the enforce-

ment of religious ceremonies or dogmas.

" The common expression at Rome

—

' If the French troops should suddenly

be withdrawn and Rome be left with-

out foreign soldiery, the lives of the

priests would not be worth a candle by

daylight,'—indicates the temper of tho

populace towards the priesthood in cer-

tain contingent events.

" In undertaking to cultivate this part

of the Lord's vineyard, its long desola-

tion must be remembered, the rank weeds

of error which have overspread it for cen-

turies, the deep disgust of the people

toward Christianity as they have seen it

and known it, producing skepticism of

the rankest kind, and their natural sus-

picion of everything which comes to them

under that sacred name.
" Sad indeed would be the condition of

those residing in Rome who have enjoyed

the privileges of an evangelical ministry

in their earlier lives, if they had no

places of worship in Italian cities to

frequent, but those in which the mass

is offered and the litany of the Virgin

sung. The American and Foreign
Christian Union kindly provides better

spiritual fare for those of our countrymen

whom either business or pleasure makes

temporary sojourners there, and for this

service it deserves the thanks and liberal

support of Christians of every name.

"At Florence the Spirit of God seems

to be moving upon the face of the waters.

Since the flight of the Grand Duke, meet-

ings have been held for religious worship,

and addresses delivered by gifted persons

not of the clerical older on religious sub-

jects, which are reported to be truly evan-

gelical and eloquent. The enemies of

free thought and scriptural investigation

have begun to throw obstacles in tlieir

way, and the present rulers have advised

caution in their proceedings ; but the

meetings, which are conducted witli good

order and decorum, still continue. It is

expected that ere long religious liberty

will be proclaimed throughout Tuscany,

and that the Madiai will then be able to

reside in the land from which the ruler

who expelled them a few years ago for
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readings the Bible has himself been com-

pelled to flee, and into which ho is not

permitted to return. 'Oh the depth of

the riches both of tlic wisdom and know-
ledge of God ! how unsearchable are his

judgments, and hia ways past finding

out!"'

TUBKEY.

MISSION SCHOOL IN CONSTANTINOPLE.

A little more than a year ago the

attention of the Board was called by
the Rev. Dr. 11. G. 0. Dwight, of Con-

stantinople, to the moral condition and

wants of a large number of Roman-
ists who were settled in that city

and its immediate vicinity, and in

whose behalf the Missionary Asso-

ciation there could do but little. It

was deemed highly important to es-

tablish among- them a school for the

instruction of their children, thus to

prepare the way for further and more
eflfective missionary operations.

Having obtained assurance from

Dr. Dwight and his associates that

they would superintend the school

and direct its atfairs, the Board cheer-

fully engaged in the enterprise, and
made an appropriation toward the

support of Mr. Costabel, a man of

eminent piety and ability, who was
recommended to them as a teacher and
also to labor as a missionary among
the families of the pupils. Mr. Cos-

tabel was at once engaged, and he
entered upon his labors in the month of

Nov. 1858,andhas continued to thepre-

eent time with encouraging success.

The school, as may naturally be

supposed, has had difficulties to en-

counter, but it has nevertheless gone
forward, and at times it has number-

ed more than twenty pupils. It has

been composed of boys and girls,

whose ages vary from seven to thir-

teen years. The pupils are of Italian,

French, Dutch, Swiss, Polish, and

Armenian parentage. The number of

boys who have attended has been

greater than that of the girls.

Some of the parents who were able

and inclined to pay for the instruc-

tion of their children have been en-

couraged to do so, while to those who
were poor the instruction has been

extended gratuitously.

The Rev. A. Thomson, a mission-

ary of the Free Church of Scot-

land, who attended the examination

of the school in December last,

says, in a report which he drew up

concerning it, that " the discipline

was good, the pupils apparently hap-

py, and their progress respectable."

In the progress of this woi'k, now
begun so happily, the Board can but

feel the most lively interest. They
desire not only to continue what they

have commenced to do, but to aug-

ment their appropriations in its be-

half. In the Association at Constan-

tinople the Board have a most valu-

able band of co-workers ; and if they

can send to that field an additional

laborer under their guidance, they

will confidently expect most encour-

aging results.

Concerning the school, and the im-

portance of sustaining it, the Rev.

Dr. Dwight writes as follows, viz :

—

LETTER OP DR. DWIGHT.

Account of the Mission School— number of
pupils— examinations had—satisfactory—
prospects encouraging—Mr. Costabel gives

good instruction—the work should go for-

ward—an additional missionary wanted—
names of the Committee, etc., etc.

"Constantinople, Dec. 20, 1859.

"My Dear Sir :—As the year is now
drawing to a close, I think you will rea-

sonably expect from me a brief account

of the results, so far as known to us, of

this little school enterprise.

" The number of pupils during the

year has not been as large as we had
hoped, and yet it has been at times
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soraowhat over twenty, a very small pro-

portion of whom were Protestants. In

such a place as this, time is required to

make such a school known ; and then the

distances are so great, and the difficulties

of sending small children alone through

the streets are such, that we can hardly

wonder that so few have been induced to

attend.

" We liad an examination of the school

last spring, and another on the second

da3' of the present month, at each of

which the memhers of the Committee

and some few other friends were present.

Various suggestions were made by the

Committee to the teacher at the first ex-

amination, the object of which was to

improve the character of the school ; and

we were much gratified, at the last exam-

ination, to find that our suggestions had

been carefully attended to.

" I enclose for your perusal a copy of the

minute written by our Secretary, the

Rev. A. Thomson, Missionary of the Free

Church of Scotland, by which you will

see what was the judgment of the Com-
mittee upon the last examination. At

my suggestion, Mr. Thomson has also

given a copy of the receipts and expenses

of the school during the year. The Hun-
garian fund, as it is called, was given by

gentlemen in England for a wholly dif-

ferent object, but, very unexpectedly to

us, by their direction it came into our

hands, and is still, as you will see, in re-

serve, at least in part, to be appropriated

towards the expenses of another year.

" The experiment of the past year has

satisfied the Committee that we should

go forwards and not backwards. We
have at the present moment the prospect

of receiving soon more Roman Catholic

pupils. Mr. Costabel is evidently giving

them good religious instruction ; and we

have requested the Rev. Mr. Biaudet,

chaplain of the Dutch Embassy, to give a

weekly religious lesson in the school, and

we confidently expect that he will comply

with the request. We shall need funds

for some extra expenses, as well as for

the ordinary outlay for the school. If

the number of scholars should increase,

as we hope, we shall be obliged to rent

a larger building at considerably greater

expense. We greatly need, also, an in-

crease of school .apparatus.

" The committee beg me to entreat you
to continue your generous aid for another

year, when we hope to show you still

greater fruits. May it not be that this

little school will be an entering wedge for

your Society for direct and successful

missionary labors in this city. The Ro-

man Catholic population, which is large,

is almost wholly neglected as a mission-

ary field. It would rejoice all our hearts

and greatly encourage us in our work, if

you would send us a well qualified mis-

sionary to labor among this neglected,

but most influential class of our population.

" Hoping to receive soon an aflirmative

reply to our application, I remain very

sincerely yours, H. G. 0. Dwight.

"P. S. The following persons compose

the committee at Constantinople, viz :

—

His Excellency Count de Luylen de
Nyveldt, Ambassador of the Nether-
lands.

Rev. H. Biaudet-Clement, Chaplain
of the Netherlands Embassy.

Rev. H. G. 0. Dwight, Missionary of

A. B. C. F. M.
Rev. R. KoENiG, Missionary of Scotch

Free Church.
Rev. A. Thomson, Missionary of Scotch

Free Church.
Rev. W. G. ScHAUFFLER, Missiou ary of

A. B. C. F. M.
Mr. Keun, Consul of the Netherlands.

" The Count De Luylen, as we call him,

enters very warmly into the interests of

this school, as he does in every other

good work."

THE PROTESTANT POIES IN PKUSSIA.

From the "Evangelical Christendom^'

we transfer to our columns the fol-

lowing interesting article concerning

a people little known of late, either

in the religious or civil world, but

with whose past history are many

thrilling associations :
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" Prussian Poland is a tract of land i

about eighty miles wide, extending from

the south of Silesia to the neighborhood

of Bromberg and Tliorn, and there

brandling off in two directions to the

north and north-east ; thus, as it were,

embracing the Delta of the Vistula and

the Province of Prussia. Though there

is a considerable German clement here,

yet the population is mainly Slavonic,

and more particularly Polish ; it forms

the edge of the great Polish world lying

to the east, which once penetrated into

Bohemia, Thuringia, and Lower Saxony,

but has receded, leaving the Wends in

Lusatia and the Czechs in Bohemia like

islands in the surrounding sea of German

life. The number of the Polish inhabit-

ants of this district amounts to about

2,200,000—an eighth part of the whole

population of Prussia.

"Poland has always been the scene of

warm religious strife. Christianity was

brought to it from the East by Methodius

and Cyril, but the Latin Church soon be-

gan to strive for the mastery. It had a

hard conflict, and it was not till a short

time before the Reformation that the last

traces of the use of the vulgar tongue

vanished from the order of worship ; and

when the time of the Eeformation did

come, its effects were soon felt in Poland :

the Court, the nobility, the cities, and

people of education became Protestants,

and for a time Poland had even a Pro-

testant King ; the Bible was translated

and circulated, schools formed, and the

country seemed lost to Rome. But the

movement had affected mainly the higher

part of the community, and they had ne-

glected to instruct the people ; so that a

reaction took place, the Jesuits came in,

the Court for political motives changed

its sympathies, and the Thirty Years'

War produced great devastations amongst

the Protestants, and thus Poland became

again a Catholic country.

" The number of Protestant Poles in

the Province of Prussia is about 250,000,

who dwell in the district between Marien-

werder and Goldapp. They have regular

ecclesiastical order, with 100 parishes

and 134 Polish-speaking ministers. Pro-

vision was made at the Reformation, and

aftcirwards, for Polish students at the

University of Kunigsbcrg. These Poles

maintain their nationality and their lan-

guage, although for 500 years they have

been separated from their fellow-Poles

and united with Prussia. Their character

is that of simplicity, modesty, obedience,

perseverance, and self-denial
;

they arc

very observant of the outward forms of

religion, perhaps superstitiouwly so ; and

in their public worship and religious life

all is liveliness and activity.

"In Silesia there are 70,000 Protestant

Poles, of whom 60,000 live, for the most
part, near the Russian frontier, 5,000

near the Austrian, the rest scattered.

The former had the happiness not only

of having Protestant princes at the Re-
formation, but also of being spared the

counter-movement, which repressed Pro-

testantism in so many places, so that in

the seventeenth and eighteenth centuries

they formed an active, useful, national

body, producing many works, especially

in hymnology and catechetics ; and, fur-

ther, they formed a support to their suf-

fering and persecuted brethren in the

faith who lived in Poland Proper, and

whom they supplied with ministers.

Amongst them have been such men as

Behm, Cretius, Rohrmann, who have

done great service to Polish literature.

" In the Principality of Teschen, and

in Pless and Loslau, the Reformation

made considerable progress. In Teschen

there were fifty Protestant churches, in

Pless twenty-seven, in Loslau twelve.

In 1654 not one of these remained in the

hands of the Protestants, and they were

not permitted to build one in Teschen

till 1707, and in the other two provinces

not till later still.

" The character of these Silesian Pro-

testant Poles is much the same as that of

their brethren in Prussia Proper. A
clergyman writes :

' It is incredible what

an amount of work there is to be done

by the minister of a church composed of

Poles and Germans. The work is almost

doubled by the two languages ; but one
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is abundantly recompensed by the truly

pious and warm feeling of the Polish

population. Most of the families have

morning and evening prayer. No house

is without a Bible, a prayer-book, and

the sermons of the celebrated preacher,

Dambrowsky. One must hear them sing,

in order to know what it is to sing from

the heart.'

" The number of Protestants in the

Province of Poscn is about 12,000, of

whom 11,000 live in four or five provinces

at the southern extremity of the province.

These have never been able to be inde-

pendent. In the former stormy times

they existed only through the assistance

of the neighboring Silesia, whence they

received preachers and books, and they

should be considered as forming a branch

of tlie Protestant church of Silesia.

" Very little is known of Kussian Po-

land. In Cracow there is preaching in

both Polish and German at the Protest-

ant church. The Protestant church at

Kalisch, of 5,000 members, consists one-

third part of Poles. A number of Polish

Bibles are smuggled yearly into Russia

Proper ; but there, for political reasons,

preaching in Polish is not permitted.

The reports of the Russian Protestant

Bible Society from 1853 to 1857 give for

these five years an account of the sale of

only 116 Polish Bibles in Roman charac-

ters (Catholic,) and 32 in German char-

acters (Protestant.)

" So much for the people. As to their

religious literature, the first matter is the

Bible. This was translated under the

auspices of Prince Nicolas Radziwill in

1563, and this has remained the chief

translation.

"As to confessions, the Poles chiefly

adhere to that of Augsburg. Luther's

Catechism is the chief one used, though

others are occasionally made use of. In

hymn-books they abound; very many of

their hymns, as in the case of the Ger-

mans, being as old as the Reformation.

Some of them are translations, but many
are original, and in these latter the na-

tional character is exhibited in their

cheerful, unconstrained tone; their love

for dwelling r.ather on the redemption

than the ruin of mankind ; their proud

exaltation of the kingly cliaracjter of

Christ ; their martial delight in the con-

flict of the Lord with Satan, and the vic-

tory over him ; and the joyful exultation

with which they celebrate the saints'

rule with God and Christ in eternal glory,

as the inheritance of the peasant no less

than of the noble. A peculiarity of the

Polish psalmody is the predominance of

the musical element, to which that of

sentiment must yield. It is well known
that, in 1530, it was not the hymns so

much as the tunes of the church which

procured for Protestantism so ready an

entrance into Poland.

" Many treasures of Polisb religious

literature yet lie hidden in manuscripts

and old books, which are said to be class-

ical, deep, and, above all, national ; these

should be printed, that the cultivated por-

tion of the people may see how unfounded

is their prejudice of Catholicism being in-

separably connected with their nationality.

The people at large seek more spiritual

nourishment, and for the last ten years

the activity of the press has greatly in-

creased, .in the publication, not only of

Bibles and religious books, but also of

other productions, popular history-books,

school-books, etc. Also, a Protestant Po-

lish almanac has been published for

several years. Still there is a great lack

of the personal preaching of the Gospel

;

here preeminently laborers are wanted,

for the churches and for the schools. The
Protestant minister among the Poles has

an arduous task. Generally of German
descent, his national character is totally

difi'erent from that of his flock ; and that
^

flock is poor, so that there needs an entire

and loving devotedness to his work. But
if he gives this, his reward will be great."

SANDWICH ISLANDS.

LETTER OF THE REV. TITUS COAN.

We feel quite assured that our read-

ers, with ourselves, vrill rejoice again

to see the hand and hear the voice
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of the Rev. Titus Coan, the veteran

missionary to the Sandwich Islands,

through our columns. Wo bid him and

his communication thrice welcome,

and sincerely congratulate him and

his associates in labor on the success

that has crowned their efforts for the

erection of the " Central Church Edi-

fice," and the various smaller edifices

at the out-stations of their mission.

The letter gives us a cheering view

of the healthful and progressive state

of the evangelical cause in the island

of Hawaii. But a few years since,

it will be remembered, the people of

that island were in all the degrada-

tion of heathenism. Now they are a

Christian people, sustaining the Gos-

pel among themselves, and improv-

ing in all the arts and institutions of

civilized and Christian life, and ac-

cording to their ability—" yea, and

beyond their ability "—with cheerful

zeal they aid in sending the glad

news of salvation to others.

With sorrow and shame we read of

the assault that is made upon them

by the Romish priests and Sisters of

the Sacred Heart. But we trust that

they will be preserved, and even

brought out of this trial of their faith

with increased confidence in God, and

greatly strengthened attachments to

the truth and ordinances of the Gos-

pel.

We hope that our readers will mark
the testimony which comes to us in

this communication from Mr. Coan,

relative to the efforts of Romanists

in that far-oif island. It discloses the

real nature and spirit of Romanism in

its antagonism to the Gospel. That

our churches may pray and labor

aright in regard to it, their members

should understand it. Romanism is

not Christianity ; and what is here

stated in relation to its efforts to

destroy the confidence of the natives

in the teaching of the evangelical

missionaries, is but a type of what is

practiced, in one form or another,

against every evangelical mission in

the world. The greatest hindrance

to the progress of the Gospel every-

where is Rome, with her unnumbered

emissaries.

We receive most gratefully from

the Hawaiian Christians the dona-

tion of Fifty Dollars, which they have

sent to help us in our work to spread

a pure Christianity among the sub-

jects of the Papacy, to protect the

thoughtless and unsuspecting against

the wiles of the " man of sin ;" and

we can but hope that hereafter, if

not immediately, the donors will learn

that their offering was effective of

much good to those for whose welfare

it was given. We will also hope that

this generous donation from the isl-

anders, in their poverty, will stimu-

late the churches in this country,

from their abounding fullness, to en-

ter with increased zeal on the support

of this branch of Christian effort.

For the encouragement of our

brethren at Hilo, we will say that the

end of the Mortara case is not yet.

There is still hope for the afflicted

parents ; the child may yet be re-

stored to them. We shall see.

HiLO, Hawaii, Nov. 3d, 1859.

"Rev. Dk. Fairchild.

"Dear Brother:—It is now two

years since I have communicated with

your Society. My last was to Dr. Mc
Clure, in October, 1857. Your cause

has not, however, been forgotten during

this long period of silence. The Maga-

zine of the Union has been received and

read with great interest, and your strug-

gle against darkness, superstition, and

subtlety has been watched with wakeful

attention and earnest prayer. We are
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much interested in the case of Fatlier

Cliiniquy and his people. How marked

is the hand of the Lord in this matter

!

" The friends of the stolen Jewish hoy

have, it seems, given up through discour-

agement, and Popery lias achieved an

unfortunate triumph to herself in that

unholy case. Outraged justice will he

vindicated in its time. JeJiovah reigns !

"Amidst your conflicts with Papal

power and arrogance over the vast em-

pire of America and the thronged realms

of Europe, you can hardly see the strug-

gle on these obscure shores, or hear the

din of our distant and puny warfare.

And yet the enemy is here—vigilant,

subtle, confident, audacious, and inde-

fatigable—watching every opportunity to

assault, and using all characteristic strat-

egy to divide, to outflank, to circumvent,

and to overthrow.

" There has been a revived activity

among our Papists during the past year.

They have received a reinforcement of

priests, and a consignment of ten ' Sis-

ters of the Sacred Heart.'

" Our new French treaty has also gone

into operation, giving, as many suppose,

undue advantages to Papal pretensions.

The instrument seems to lack the true

spirit and principle of reciprocity, and it

is a subject of anxiety on the part of this

people, and of exultation on the part of

the Papists.

" We have never seen the priests more

active, sanguine, and bold than now.

Their press smokes and pours out its dark-

ening clouds over the land. Great num-

bers of tracts have been issued, berating

our Protestant missionaries by name,

calling us by the gentle names of de-

ceivers, liars, thieves, robbers, schismat-

ics, heretics, and rebels, and denying us

all right of inheritance in the kingdom

of Christ and of God. We are scathed

and anathematized, and unless we can

find a Being more meek and merciful than

is the Papacy, our case is hopeless.

" The tracts alluded to are showered

over the land, and the villages and ham-

lets are flooded with them. They have

even been carried to the doors of our

churches on the Sabbath, and there dis-

tributed among our people on entering

and leaving the sanctuary. In private

dwellings, in the streets, in public places,

and everywhere, our people are met and

confronted by these Papal emissaries.

Male and female, the old and the young,

are flattered or denounced, according to

the caprice of the assailant ; and every

persuasion is used to induce our people

to forsake and hate their Protestant teach-

ers, and join the ranks of Rome.

" When some cunning and vile hypo-

crite has been detected and excommuni-

cated from our churches, prompt and true

to their instincts, the priests make every

effort to proselyte him to their church, by

justifying his opposition to his brethren

and teachers, by flattery, and by offering

privileges and distinctions as allurements.

We have a notorious case of the kind

now before us. How true that ' where

the carcass is, there the eagles,'—yes, and

the vultures and dogs— ' are gathered to-

gether.' And yet, with all this zeal, and

assurance, and extraordinary effort, we
do not learn that they are overthrowing

the faith of our people or increasing their

disciples. They seem to have over-esti-

mated their own strength and the weak-

ness of the native Christians ; and they

will probably, ere long, learn their mis-

take and resort to other weapons. We
are issuing a few simple and short tracts,

to meet the deluge, and to teach, admon-

ish, and confirm the churches. We are

also publishing a small paper, ' The Morn-

ing Star,' (Hoku Loa,) in the Hawaiian

language. In this some of the false dog-

mas and practices of the Papists arc ex-

posed with effect. Poor little ' Star ."

the Papists rush upon it with the fury

of mad dogs. But we suppose this ca-

nine hydrophobia cannot reach the stars,

however much it may growl and bark at

them. Much less can it quench the glo-

rious sun, the great dispenser of life and

light.

"We have never engaged in direct

controversy with otir opposers. It takes
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too much time ; is calculated to disturl)

the better feelings of the heart; and,

above all, it diverts the attention from

the direct xind patient work of building

up the churches in syinraetry and peace.

We prefer, as a rule, to teach our people

what is right, and pure, and profitable,

rather than to leave them to turn our

weapons against a foe who knows no

courtesy, and who appears to us to have

little reverence for truth.

" t have ordered Henry Hill, Esq., my
kind agent in Boston, to pay to your

Treasurer, Mr. Vernon, fifty dollars, on

behalf of the American and Foreign

Christian Union. With this I send a

draft to Mr. Hill, payable in thirty days

after sight. Mr. Vernon will therefore

receive the $50 in due time. This

sum is a donation from the Hawaiian

Church at Hilo. It is a mere mite, but

it goes with our warmest sympathies and

fervent prayers in behalf of the cause in

which you are engaged. Gladly would

we give you ten times this sum, but many
objects call for our aid. Our people,

though poor in worldly goods, support

their pastor, build their own churches,

pay for 600 copies of Hawaiian newspa-

pers, purchase books, care for their poor,

contribute to their Domestic and Foreign

Missionary, Bible, and Tract Societies,

and occasionally divide their morsel with

some eight or ten Societies in foreign

lands, besides meeting many incidental

local calls for aid. We have just ap-

propriated $400 to our own Missionary

and Tract Societies, and we hope to do

more for these institutions. Our mission-

ary enterprise to the Marquesas and Mi-

cronesia need muck help ; and as we are

now publishing a series of tracts in the

vernacular tongue, a considerable amount

of funds is called for in this cause.

" Our new church edifice was completed

and dedicated last spring. This cost us, in

cash, materials, and labor, about $14,000.

But all bills were paid before the house

was occupied, and we have more than

$400 remaining in the treasury.

"Besides this central or station meet-

6

ing-housc, we build and sustain twenty

smaller and ciicaper houses of worsliip at

as many out-stations. Our people are

sparsely scattered over a parish more

than one hundred miles in hingtli, and

consequently many small and very poor

congregations have to build houses of

worship without foreign aid. But these

efforts do them good, by arousing latent

energies and creating self-reliance. Ac-

tion is the sinew of life.

" As our domestic wants increase, and
our plans for spreading the Gospel over

the Pacific Isles enlarge, we may feel

constrained to send less aid to the Insti-

tutions so dear to us in America. To
discontinue or to curtail our remittances

to any of those Societies whom we have

patronized with the pittance at our dis-

posal, and with whom we have been in such

endeared sympathy and profitable com-
munication, will be a painful self-deniaL

But should duty seem to demand that

most of our efl"orts be confined to the

realms of the Pacific, you will rest assured

that our hearts and prayers are with you.

Your cause is our cause—your work our

work, your hopes, fears, desires, conflicts,

trials, joys, and triumphs are ours; for

they are our Redeemer's, and in 'our

Head ' the whole redeemed household are

united,

—

' One family we dwell in heaven,
One army of the living God,
At his commands we bow.'

" We had hoped that the late war in

Europe would be overruled for the check-

ing of Papal power and arrogance, and

for the furtherance of evangelical truth

and civil liberty. But whether or not

such be the immediate result, we have

the assured faith that God reigns ; that

his purposes will stand ; that he will 'over-

turn' all things which hinder the pro-

gress of truth ; that man's wrath, malice,

and intrigue shall praise him ; and that

this dark world of sin and woe shall be

flooded with light, purified from sin, and

filled with joy and salvation. Our prayer

to God is

—

' Thy kingdom come,
Thy will be done ;"
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and to this blessed object wo consecrate

our being.

"With congratulations and salutations

HOME
Aside from the doctrine of deprav-

ity, there have been two prominent

obstacles to the progress of Christ-

ianity—one, the pre-occupancy of

the mind with other systems, engraft-

ed upon the heart from infancy and

hallowed by all the venerableness of

age ; the other, the corrupt systems

of Christianity. The missionaries to

India and to Turkey" encountered

these at every step. In Turkey was

the Armenian church, not, indeed, as

formidable by its corruptions as the

Romish church, and yet presenting

such a barrier as hedged up their

way of access to the Mohammedans.

'The followers of Mohammed said to

them. There is the Armenian. He pro-

fesses to be a Christian. Go to him

and show us that the Gospel you

bring to us has power to make him

truthful and hontst. In that way only

(through that church) could the mis-

sionaries reach the Mohammedan.

In the same proportion, therefore,

in which that church has been regen-

erated, has salvation gone forth as

" a burning lamp."

At the present time there are few

missions more prosperous, or promis-

ing more glorious results to the cause

of Christ, than the mission to the

Armenians. Now, what the Ameri-

can Board of Commissioners for Fo-

reign Missions is doing for the people

in Turkey, we are endeavoring to do

for those in France, Belgium, Sar-

dinia, Tuscany, and Ireland ; and the

present aspect of affairs in those

countries, in connection with the sue-

to all your fellow-laborers in the cause of

evangelical truth, I am, dear sirs, your

friend and brother, Titus Coan."

FIELD.
cess of our missionaries in their work,
greatly cheers and encourages us.

The prospects of the Home Field,

at every point where labor is ex-

pended, are equally cheering with
those of the Foreign Field.

In the minds of many sincere

Christians, however, there is a kind

of romance about foreign missions.

They will give freely of their means to

send the Gospel to India and to

China, and still neglect the poor Ro-
man Catholic at their own doors or

in their own houses. They act to-

wards him as though his salvation

were impossible—an event not to be

expected.

But is the Roman Catholic farther

removed from salvation than the Hin-

doo or the Chinese ? Is there more
depravity in one case than in the

other ? Is the Hindoo, with all his

ideas of caste, more accessible to

Gospel influences than the Romanist,

who believes the Bible to be the

word of God, and has never lost his

reverence for the name of Christ ?

Alas 1 we practice deceit upon our-

selves, and make our own unbelief

an excuse for our neglects. Roman-
ists can be reached ; and God in his

providence seems to have sent hither

from three to four millions, that we
may give them the Bible and lead

them to Christ.

But whatever unbelief may have

existed before in reference to their

conversion, it seems to us it must be

dissipated in view of the wonderful

work among the Canadian French
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in Illinois, under the labors of Father

Chiniquy and the niissioiiarica who
are aiding him. That work, so glo-

rious and so wonderful, is still gjoing

forward
; and while the Christian pub-

lic have so generously responded in

donations to supply their temporal

wants, we would still remind them
that there are a number of places

where the people are calling for mis-

sionaries who will read to them the

Bible, and preach to them the un-

searchable riches of Christ.

In this connection we give the fol-

lowing letter from our missionary at

Chicago, the Rev. Mr. Beaubien, who,

in the absence of Father Chiniquy

last autumn on his visit to the East,

labored at St. Anne's, in Kankakee
county.

REV. MR. BEAUBIEN's REPORT.

" From December 1st, 1859, to Janua-

ry 25th, 1860, I have labored mainly in

Chicago. The French-speaking popula-

tion of this city is estimated at 500 fami-

lies. They represent four different na-

tionalities, viz : French, Swiss, Belgians,

arid Canadians.

" Those people, for reasons well known
to the American public, have for two or

three years past been deprived of per-

manent religious services. Somewhat
over a j-ear since, efforts were made by a

few individuals to bring them to the

truth, through Sabbath-schools and oc-

casional public meetings. These efforts

were blessed, and prepared the way for

what we are now beholding. I preached

my first sermon in Chicago last Septem-

ber, in the Industrial School-house on

Union-street. Until two months ago I

could not hold regular services, on account

of my numerous engagements in Kan-

kakee County. At that period, however,

I commenced giving most of my time to

this people. Many, being cheered by the

prospect of having worship in French

regularly, expressed their feelings on the

subject by signing a paper in which they

solemnly promised to stand by mc and
to help me. The heading of the paper

(which I will soon forward you) encour-

aged rao greatly. After, with great

moderation, referring to their circum-

stances, they expressed the wish of hav-

ing notliing preached to them but ' the

pure word of God, as that only could

speak to their hearts.' Some of these

people are very well educated, and all

are very intelligent. I have reason to

believe that several have of late expe-

rienced a change of heart, and my faith

in God in reference to this movement is

great. We now hold meetings at two
places—in the morning at the Union-
street school-house, in the afternoon at

Dr. Rice's church. Our meetings are

growing in numbers and interest. We
rejoice in the hope of soon having a

chapel, as that is absolutely necessary to

our success : kiiid friends have already

offered the necessary funds to build it.

The two places where we assemble are

too far apart, and the school-house is not

comfortable ; also. Dr. Eice's church is

not central, and many are prejudiced

against the idea of worshiping in a

school-house, while they would gladly go

to a church in their vicinity ; conse-

quently our congregation is much smaller

now, than it will be when we shall have a

chapel in a suitable place.

" In conclusion, I will say that I have

distributed a number of Bibles and

tracts, I have visited as much as possi-

ble, I have conversed on religious sub-

jects with scores of individuals, and in

various other ways I have endeavored

to extend the kingdom of our common
Master."

IRISH MISSION IN NEW-ALBANY, IND.

MR. m'bRIDE, missionary.

Encouragements amidst discouragements—
doubts as to the power of the priest toforgive
sin—Roman praycr-book mistakenfor a Bible—some becoming enlightened as to the nature

of the confessional and the requirements of
the Gospel—a striking case of the hcartlcss-

ness of a priest toward a bereaved parent—
labors of the month, etc.

In his report, Mr. McBridk says :

—
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" Although the missionary w ho labors

for the present and future good of Eo-

manists may be often almost ready to

'give up,' as he looks at the discourage-

ments he meets with merely froip those

far whom he toils, and who are under the

oppressive rule of the priesthood, yet still,

on the contrary, many cases occur which

are encouraging to him, and excite him

to renewed effort in the line of his calling.

Such is my experience in my field.

" The following may serve to show to

some extent the course pursued by me,

and the kind of reception experienced,

at least in numerous cases :

" In conversation with a woman, some

time since, I inquired if she still went to

* confession ?' She replied in the affirm-

ative. I stilted that the greatest objec-

tion was not to her ' confessing ' her sins

to a priest, but to her relying on the delu-

sive belief that the priest could forgive

her sins. In answer to an inquiry re-

specting it, she said the only evidence she

had, after ' confession,' that God had ab-

solved her from her sins, was ' lhat the

priest told her it was so.'

*' I assured her that if the confession

was not made to God, and sin for-

saken as he had commanded, her prayer

could not be acceptable. I asked her if

the priest therefore did not testify to a

deception when he told her that her sins

were forgiven ? She assured me that she

had listened to what I had to say with

deep interest. In her hours of meditation

she said she had frequently thought of the

things which I had now spoken about.

'
' In visiting another house, I was pleased

to find the woman ready to assent to plain

Scripture truths. She exercised her own
judgment, and would not defend or excuse

the dogmas or practices of Popery, when

they were contrary to reason or to com-

mon sense.

"I asked if she had a Bible? She

replied in the affirmative, but on further

inquiry it was found to be only a Roman
prayer-book! Having previously given

her a Tract, entitled ' Protestantism the

old, and Popery the new religion,' we

reviewed it carefully. She saw the nu-

merous additions made to the articles of

faith and the dates of their being added,

and that thus Popery is comparatively a

new religion—that much of it is but re-

cently invented. She expressed great

regret that another Romanist who lived

in the same house with her was not pre-

sent. She desired her to be benefited by

the teachings of the Tract and my con-

versation. This woman assured me she

would seek for the truth and endeavor to

live as the Gospel required.

" There are others whose condition

differs from that of the persons named,

and who have assured me that they

would never go to' ' confession ' again.

They are now watching the conduct of

those who, after having gone to confession

and attended mass, enter the first grog-

shop they come to, after having left their

church. My efforts with these have been to

lead them away from their own righteous-

ness and show them the necessity of regen-

eration by the Holy Spirit, and of faith in

Christ, as the only Savior and hope for

lost sinners. I have reason to think that

God is specially blessing my labors, as

some begin to see and feel the necessity

of a change of heart, and some others

have begun to send their children to our

Sabbath-schools.

" Recently I entered a house where

three Irish Romanists were talking free-

ly, and one of them was saying to the

others that the degradation of the Irish

in Ireland and also in America was to a

very large extent caused by the Romish

iniesls, who managed things so as to keep

them in ignorance, and in general they

cared but very little for the ^ poor ' of their

flocks. To illustrate this remark, she

said she went to the Bishop at Pittsburg,

Pennsylvania, to have one of her children

' christened ;' but having reproved the

woman who accompanied her for the

purpose of standing as god-mother, be-

cause of her repeated prostrations before

the Bishop, he gave her such a scowl-

ing look as she shall never forget, and

refused to 'christen' her child. She

then learned what she had been told be-

fore—that the priests had little or no feel-
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ing for the poor people, and would do

nothing for them except as they could

turn it to their own account. And further

to substantiate what sho said, she re-

ferred to the case of a woman present

whose husband tried to borrowfive dollars

of the priest, to enable him to give a

decent burial to his child who had died,

promising at the time to pay one dollar

a week until all was refunded ; but the

parent's request was dccidedlj'^ refused.

" This woman sends three of her child-

ren now to our schools.

" Our Industrial and Sabbath-schools

are in a prosperous condition. During

the past month I have made 190 visits

for religious purposes among the people."

Such is the statement of our mis-

sionary in New-Albany, Indiana, con-

cerning his labors for one month

in that town. There is nothing im-

posing in the service, or adapted to

attract the special attention of the

busy and gay world. But who can-

not see that this service, performed

among or upon the masses continually,

is likely to prove of immense advan-

tage to the public at some future

day ? The poor families now visited

have furnished to them a knowledge

of the true way of life through our

Lord Jesus Christ, and many may
avail themselves of it and be saved.

The designs of an unprincipled and

hostile priesthood may be exposed,

and rendered less operative than other-

wise they might be. But from these

families children may be sent out who
will exert a wide influence. Such la-

bors as our missionary performs may

reach those children. They do reach

children that no other agency reaches,

and give them the only evangel-

ical instructions which they receive.

Thousands of such children are taught

every year in the houses of their

parents or are gathered into mis-

sion-schools and taught there. They

are taught orally if they cannot read»

and thus they obtain the first truths

of morality and religion. And those

instructions are not wholly inopera-

tive. Like leaven in the measure

of meal, their influence for good will

be felt through all the lives of those

children. And who can compute the

value of these efibrts to the commu-

nity, in crimes restrained, in evils not

inflicted, as well as in positive good

produced ? Not one. Such is the

value of our laborious service.

CINCINNATl-KEV. MR. EGBERTS.

From a letter of recent date, we
learn that the missionary work in

Cincinnati and vicinity, under the

immediate supervision of the Rev.

Mr. RossiTER, is making most en-

couraging progress. Ladies of dif-

ferent churches, as well as others,

manifest a most commendable zeal

and spirit of self-sacrificing to pro-

mote the moral and religious improve-

ment of the classes for whose welfare

the Board labors. These expressions

of encouragement are most grateful

to missionaries and to the Directors.

Could such co-operation be every-

where obtained, a powerful impulse

would be added to the cause. Re-

specting the progress of the work,

Mr. Roberts, the missionary, says:

" The industrial schools which we organ-

ized during the past month in Cincinnati

and Newport are gradually increasing in

interest, and in the number of children

from Roman Catholic families which at-

tend.

" Since my former communication to

you I have organized an industrial school

in Covington, Kentucky. Sixteen ladies,

of diiferent evengelical churches, are uni-

ted in the instruction and management of

this school. We have not had time to

ascertain what will be the result. I would

observe that Newport and Covington are
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iu Kentucky, opposite Cincinnati; the

Licking river separating tlie two former,

and tlie Ohio river the two former from

the latt(>r.

" There are fourteen Protestant and

four Roman Catholic churches in Cov-

ington. The priests of the latter are

exceedingly watchful to retain every child

in any Avise belonging to the brotherhood.

" Our Mission Sabbath-school is at

this time in a prosperous condition. Yes-

terday we held a festival for its benefit,

and received a handsome collection for

the purchase of a Union Library."

mSH MISSION IN MILWAUKEE.
REV. MK. M'KEE, MISSIONARY.

Increasing interest in the Mission Sabbath-

school and the Industrial school—means
adapted to advance the usefulness and pros-
perity of the Society.

" I am hapjjy to inform you that our

Mission Sabbath-school continues to pros-

per, and slowly but steadily to increase.

I have several teachers to aid me in con-

ducting it, and they arc all much inter-

ested in its prosperity, and some of them,

in addition to their labors in the school,

have contributed of their small resources

towards the sustaining it by purchasing

cards, hymn-books, etc. I am thankful

to a kind Providence that I have succeed-

ed in obtaining such fellow-laborers in

this good work.

" Our Industrial school continues to

progress rapidly iu numbers, and I am
happy to add, likewise, in the interest

manifested by the kind ladies in the city

connected with the various evangelical

churches, especially the Congregational,

Presbyterian, and Baptist churches. They
are giving their time and their money for

this purpose, and I am gratified that so

many cheerfully aid in this good work.

There are now nearly one hundred in

attendance, and over four-fifths of them

are Romanists. Besides teaching the

girls to sew, they have moral and reli-

gious instruction imparted to them at

every session. The Scriptures are read

and prayer is offered up to God for his

blessing on the whole. I go in for a short

time and speak a few kind words, and

sometimes tell an anecdote to illustrate

some religious principle or duty. Several

of the pastors of churches in the city and

others have also looked in ; and there is

but one opinion, so far as I have heard, and

that is, gratification for the good that is

likely to result from it.

" I hfive been out of the city one Sab-

bath, and presented the claims of our

Society before the Baptist church of Ray-

mond, Racine Co., and obtained a small

collection.

" I have recently thought it would be

a good way to prepare the people, for me,

if the Lord should spare my life and

health, to attend the annual meetings of

say two or three associations in the south-

ern part of the State next summer, and

then and there to present the claims of

our Society. This would bring it before

the pastors and delegates of the churches,

and prepare the way for a successful ap-

peal to the people.

" During the month I have visited

forty families for religious purposes, dis-

tributed fifty pages of tracts, preached

nine times, and delivered six addresses

in the Industrial and Mission Sabbath-

school."

GERMAN MISSIONS IN SOUTH DEDHAM
AND lAWRENCE, MASSACHUSETTS, AND
MANCHESTER, NEW-HAMPSHIRE,

REV. B. STEINTHALL, MISSIONARY.

The follow^ing report of Mr. Stein-

thall was crowded from our last

issue, and we therefore give it a

place in the present number. It

shows the state of things in his field.

He says :

—

Through a kind and indulgent Prov-

idence I am permitted, at the close of

another mouth, to state to you that on my
field I see much to encourage an onward

movement, with a firm trust in the God of

Zion. Ignorance, darkness, and super-

stition are on the wane among the German
Romanists. Light is increasing, and here

and there a soul is hungering for the truth.

" Before my visits to South Dedham
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but two German Protestant families at-

tended divine worship on the Sabbath

;

now nineteen families, four of which are

Romanists and regular attendants at our

meetings. Others drop in now and then.

" A vulgar expression, recently used by

a German Roman Catholic priest at Bos-

ton to one of the Roman Catholic families

of South Dedhani, has created a great scn-

Bation among the Romanists of said place,

and will induce many, perhaps, to come
to our meetings. The facts in the case are

these :

—

" One Romanist, Mr. , whose wife

is a Protestant, went to Boston to have

his child baptized in the Roman Catholic

church. The priest, before administering

the rite of baptism, inquired of Mr.

where he and the other Romanists of

South Dedham attended church. Mi'.

replied that he did not go to any

chnrch, there being no German Roman
Catholic church at South Dedham, and

to the Irish Roman Catholic church he

would not go. His wife, said he, being a

Protestant, he and many of the Romanists

also attended the Protestant meetings

held by Mr. Steintliall. The priest got

into a rage when he heard that state-

ment. First he scolded him for having

married a Protestant woman. Then the

woman told him it was ^none of his busi-

ness,' and that Protestants were as good

and a good deal better than Romanists.

Mr. then asked what harm there was
in attending Protestant worship ? ' Well,'

said the priest, ' if you think there is no

harm in it, then you and all the Roman-
ists of South Dedham, as well as Protest-

ants and heathen, may go and worship

together in a pig-sty I ' This insulting

language was too much for the Romanist,

and he, reprimanding the priest for using

such language, asked him if he would

baptize his child; saying if not, he would

go back to South Dedham and have it

baptized by Mr. Steinthall. This had

the desired effect, and put a stop to the

priest's scoldings.

"I don't think that after this many more
of the Romanists of South Dedham will

go to Boston to have their children bap-

tized by an overhearing and insulting

priest.

" At Lawrence, though the attendance

on divine worship has not much increased,

yet I always see new faces at our meet-

ings.

"One Romanist, on hearing that Ger-

man Protestant meetings were held at

the City Hall, felt very much offended

that the Germans had neglected to ap-

prize him of the fact, and expressed a

desire to see me. His name had never

been mentioned to me before. When I

heard of it I immediately went to see

him, and apologized for not having called

on him before. He received me very

kindly. When I asked him to come to

our meetings, said he, ' I will.' ' The
truth is,' he continued, ' I am a Roman
Catholic, and would much rather go to a

German Roman Catholic church if there

was one in this place ; but sooner than

go to an Irish Roman Catholic church, I

will attend your meetings.' He has since

attended several times, and not only ex-

pressed himself highly pleased with our

mode of worship, but induced another

young man to attend likewise.

" I have preached during the past

month six times, and held four prayer-

meetings. It has been my uniform en-

deavor to enter every open door, and to

do with my might what my hands find to

do. I have always considered the pre-

sentation of the truth from the pulpit but

a small part of my work ; and have from

the commencement of my labors visited

from house to house, personally conver-

sing with all those disposed to hear me on

' the one thing needful.'

" I have visited during the past month

fifty-nine Romanists. A large number of

these families have been visited by me
several times during the month. I have

also distributed some 400 pages of tracts

and one Bible among Romanists."

lEISH MISSION IN BERKSHIRE, MASS.

The great need of more labor in behalf of the

foreign population—persons losing confi-

dence in Romanism—the influence of the

death of a converted Romanist.

" On the second Sabbath in January
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I addressed the Congregational church

in South Adams, in the afternoon and

evening, and took up a collection. On
the fourth Sabbatli I presented our cause

to the Wesleyan Methodist Cluirch in

Pittslield, which was the first time they

had ever been addressed on this subject.

On the last Sabbath I spoke in the 2d

Congregational church, convened in Pitts-

field.

" In addition to the above, I have at-

tended during the month 20 other reli-

gious meetings, in which I liave general-

ly taken part, and endeavored, so far as

circumstances seemed to render proper,

to present some aspect of our cause best

calculated to call out the prayers and ef-

forts of God's people in its behalf.

" To me it is matter of astonishment

that so many good people should be un-

willing to subtract from the time spent in

reading the gossip of the daily press,

while they remain relatively ignorant of

astounding and glorious facts which are

being developed within the bounds occu-

pied by our Society.

" I have labored most of the last month

in Pittsficld, and I can assure you there

is much more labor needed there yet;

indeed, if one missionary should spend

his entire time among the sixteen or eight-

een hundred foreigners in that town, I

think their spiritual wants would be none

too well cared for.

" In one of my recent reports I spoke

to you of Rev. L B , of Cheshire,

a convert from Romanism, and who mar-

ried Miss C G , of Pittsficld, a

daughter of French Canadian parents,

and firm Roman Catholics. About five

years ago she was converted, and joined

the 1st Congregational church, in Pitts-

field, which brought upon her great op-

position from her parents and cruel perse-

cution from most of her family friends.

About two years ago she became the wife

of Rev. Mr. B , and accompanied

him to his field of labor in Ticonderoga

;

and before one year had closed she was

taiken sick of the consumption, and last

spring Mr. B sought and obtained a

charge in this county, so that she might

be near her relations.

" Her disease advanced, and last Sep-

tember, God, in his all-wise providence,

brought her back to her father's house to

close tiie scenes of life, and prove to her

Roman Catholic relatives that her apos-

tasj' from their faith had not unfitted her

for that solenm hour ; but the meek and

quiet spirit with which she bore her last

sickness, her earnest entreaties of all her

friends to prepare for death, and the per-

fect peace and transport with which she

met the last summons, compelled them all

to feel and acknowledge that C had

fallen asleep in Jesus.

" And now it gives me the greatest

pleasure to inform you that her mother,

.eldest sister, brother, and his wife, seem

to have lost most of their confidence

in Rome, and attend Protestant meet-

ings ; and unhesitatingly say they desire

nothing so much as to be prepared to die

the happy death of their dear departed

C . They have a great deal of con-

fidence in Mr. B , and his influence

over them is of the best character.

"I have called to converse and pray with

them repeatedly, of late, and finally offered

to come over and hold a little meeting,

with them if they would call in some of

their neighbors. They seemed pleased

with the proposition, and I spent the

evening in reading and explaining the

Bible and prayer; and before leaving

gave each of them a tract, for which they

all expressed thanks. I hope this is only

the first of many more meetings which I

shall hold in that house and neighbor-

hood.

" Nor is the salutary influence of this

death unfelt in other families. An intel-

ligent French Roman Catholic man as-

sured me that he listened to her dying

counsels and witnessed her triumphant

exit with the most solemn emotions,

and the most perfect assurance that she

h.ad gone to her rest in heaven ; and,

notwithstanding the persecution of his

Roman Catholic friends, he and his wife

attended her funeral and followed her
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body to the grave, which he contcntlcd it

was his privilege and duty to do. This man
•has broken off with priests, and attends

occasionally on Protestant meetings, and

Bays he wants nothing so much as to know

what is truth—for truth he is determined to

follow, whichever way it may lead him.

I spent about five hours at his house, one

day, in comparing the different versions

of the Bible, and discussing the doctrines

of the Romish church. He wholly dis-

cards the temporal power of the Pope,

but says if he is not universal bishop he

should be glad to be convinced of it. I

gave him a tract entitled False Claims

of the Pope, and asked him to read

and compare it with the Bible, and if it

would not bear the test, be sure and re-

ject it. He thanked me for the inter-

view, invited me to call often, and prom-

ised to read the tract faithfully. There

are several French families in that vicin-

ity, in which I hope, by the help of God,

to make my labors beneficial.

" I was invited by a pious physician to

visit with him an Irish Catholic patient.

Found him very low with consumption,

and he repeatedly expressed the opinion

that he should live but a few days. I

asked him if he felt prepared to die ?

0 yes, he said, perfectly, he was as

willing to die one day as another. On
inquiring, I was saddened to find him

ignorant of what constitutes a prepa-

ration, and as destitute of a knowledge of

the plan of salvation as a Hindoo, and

giving me only the fearful evidence that

he was about to sink down to the death

that never ends

!

" I expect to spend the month of Feb-

ruary in Pittsfield, except as I may go

out to address churches on the Sabbath."

ITALIAN MISSION IN NEW-YORK CITY.

MR. P. MASSARD, MISSIONARY.

The labors of our missionary among
tbe Italians in this city are not only

producing good results among them,

but enlisting at the same time the

prayers and sympathies of God's

people.

FIELD. 89

The superintendent of the Mission

School connected with the Presbyte-

rian church corner of Grand and Cros-

by-streets, (Rev. Dr. Thompson's,)

invited our missionary and his school

to unite with them in their celebra-

tion on Christmas-day. They ac-

cepted the invitation, and between

sixty and seventy Italians, parents

and children, were present.

Our missionary addressed the

school, and after the singing of their

hymns, and partaking of the boun-

teous refreshments prepared for the

schools, they were dismissed. It was
a most delightful and cheering meet-

ing to the Italians, and_they returned

home, praising God for his goodness

to them. The missionary, in his re-

port for January, writes as follows :

" I greatly rejoice in laboring among
the Italian population of this city, espe-

cially those at the Five Points. The
number attending our meeting is increas-

ing every Sunday. The Sunday-school

is also increasing. I have visited many
families, and found them in a very bad

condition, both in temporal and in spiritual

things. In several of the families I have

prayed and read the Holy Scriptures, and

conversed with them on the subject of

the Lord Jesus Christ and the salva-

tion of their souls. Many felt much in-

terested in what I said and read, and in

leaving them, I invited them to the

chapel, and hope that many will, by the

Spirit of God, be converted unto him.

" The Eco di Savonarola I have lent

to the Sunday-school. There is great

need of instruction among this class of

the Italians. The instruction given in

the Sunday-school is not enough for

them—a day school is very much needed.

I have also given them tracts, and lent

them the few good books I have.

" I pray God that some good friend of

the American and Foreign Christian

Union will give us the means of estab-
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lishing a school to instruct the Italians

and their children."

It would be a matter of great

thankfulness, if some good Christian

friends would unite and adopt meas-

ures to sustain a school where these

children could be taught to read, and

thus be prepared for usefulness.

Cannot something be done for

them ?

MISCELL
TESTIMONY OF THE BENEVOLENT ASSO-
CIATION OF HAMPDEN COUNTY, MASS.

The annual meeting of the Hamp-
den County Benevolent Association

of Massachusetts was held last Oc-

tober in Palmer, in the Rev. Dr.

Vaille's church. It was fully attend-

ed. The Rev. J. B. R. Walker, of the

2d church of Holyoke, had in charge

the interests of the American and

Foreign Christian Union, and from

the published proceedings we gather

the views of the meeting concerning

the Society.

We subjoin a few extracts from

the Secretary's report, to which we
invite especial attention. The state-

ments which they contain seem to us

not only true, but of great import-

ance. We long to see all the friends of

Christ aroused, and devoting them
selves to the great work of rescuing

the true church from the power of

the " man of sin," to which, in our

judgment, both the word and provi-

dence of God now urgently call

them. Many are now aroused. Many
more are coming to the rescue than

ever before, and the prospects are

annually more encouraging. The

Secretary says :

—

" In the work of enligliteniug and

emancipating the pitiable and perishing

victims of Romish errors in this and for -

eign lands, the American and Foreign
Christian Union has been prominent

and prospered. Its record of ten years of

warfare against the ' man of sin ' has

many pages bright with trophies, signs

ANEOUS.
of progress, and conquest. This Society

has supported one hundred and twelve

missionaries in the home and foreign

field the last year, and it is believed that

no missionaries in the world have labored

with greater success

" The foreign field is particularly bright

and promising. Ireland has its great re-

vival, which embraces many Romanists.

Belgium is not so dark and hopeless as

once. In South America effectual doors

are opened. But Italy, the seat and

fortress of the Papacy, has become one

of the most inviting and promising fields

for missionary labor on the globe. The
yearning of the Italians for the regenera-

tion of their beloved land seems nearer

realization than ever before. The Scrip-

tures have been extensively circulated

during the past year, and the gospel

preached where but recently the Bible-

reader or colporteur would have met only

imprisonment or banishment. Ten years

since, missionaries were driven from Flo-

rence. Tuscany has been a synonym for
intolerance and cruelty. But now some

of the choicest young men of the Walden-

sian churches are vigorously enlisted in

spreading the Bible over Italy,—noiv the

land where Satan's seat is, the very heart

ofthe Papal power,—and the noble, histo-

ric people, so long crushed by the Papacy,

are startingfrom the dreadful nightmare

of bygone darkness and askfor the Gos-

pel at our hands. The hopes of Italian

patriots can be fulfilled only by a free

Bible among the people, as the mighty

regenerator of the nation.

" But the most auspicious, and to a

skeptical church the most astonishing

sign of the times is, the remarkable

movement among the Catholics in Illi-
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nois, under the guidance of Father Chin-

iquy, a converted Romish priest.^ Hun-

dreds of families—fifteen hundred people

in St. Anne's, and others in neighboring

districts—have renounced the errors of

Eome, and become decided Protestants

against the exactions of its priesthood.

Jn September eight hundred of them,

after study of the Bible, and prayer and

self-examination, celebrated the Lord's

supper for the first time, as participants

of the grace of God. No event like this

has occurred for three hundred years.

Its influence is being widely felt in Cana-

da, their former residence, awakening in-

quiry that promises other secessions from

the Papacy.
" What has greatly obstructed the work

of converting Papists, has been the doubt

or unbelief of Christians in its practica-

bility. There has been a general skepti-

cism in regard to the wisdom of contrib-

uting for the success of missionary labor

in behalf of Romanists. Multitudes have

felt that these 'heathen at home' were

inaccessible.

" This Society has sent its missiona-

ries and members forth with the watch-

word blazoned on its banner— ' Come
out of her, my people.' But how little

confidence multitudes have even in the

possibility of such a separation ! Christ-

ians have thoughtRomanists were held too

fast, to break away from the vassalage of

superstition and priestcraft. Forgetting

the lessons of the reformation of the six-

teenth century, many have sympathized

but little with endeavors to convert Cath-

olics. To rebuke this skepticism, to stir

and rouse the churches of our land, God
has brought before them the wonders of

his grace and power
; leading a gi-eat

multitude out of bondage under the ban-

ner of the cross, and with the weapon of

an open Bible.

" Who that reads the thrilling story of

hundreds in a single district simulta-

neously coming out of Romish darkness

and corruption—who that hears of their

simple faith, their steadfast piety, in spite

of poverty, distress, and persecution, shall

ever doubt again that Romanists may be

converted ? Should we not, as Christians,

understand that God has providentially

brought millions of them here, and scat-

tered them over our land, to effect a new
reformation by our prayers and labors,

which shall herald and complete the

downfall of Papacy ? Is it too sanguine

a prophecy to say, that this is the begin-

ning of a great secession, that God may
save a remnant ere he shall consume the

' man of sin ' ' with the brightness of his

coming ?' These ten years are only the

beginning. In view of these conquests,

we should ' attempt and expect great

things.' It is matter for congratulation

that this Society is coming to be better

appreciated, and its work in behalf of

one hundred and eighty millions of Pa-

pists is felt to be more imperative and

promising. The contributions of our

churches are greater by one hundred and

twenty-five per cent, than in the previous

years. God is leading us with an out-

stretched arm. Let our churches heed

the summons that comes sounding along

our ranks— ' Go forward!' "

ITALY.

Dr. Hoffman, General Superintendent

of Berlin, gives an interesting summary

about the Lutheran and other Protestant

churches in Italy. The church of the

Prussian Embassy in Rome was founded

by Frederick William III.: it has had

the services of Tholuck, Thiele, Rothe,

etc. Heintz is the present preacher.

No inscription referring to Christ or taken

from the Bible is allowed to be put upon

the graves of those members who are

buried at Rome. In iVajjZes is an evan-

gelical church of 200 to 300 families and

700 to 800 persons, also connected with

the German Embassy. Remy is the pre-

sent German preacher ; a French preach-

er is also connected with it. The Eng-
lish embassy also has a chaplain and ser-

vices. In Sicily no regular German
church is allowed ; in Messina there are

about 100 German and Swiss Protestants,

who sometimes have a private service
;
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in Palermo is an English chapel. In

Florence a church has been attached to

the Prussian embassy, since 1827 ; Schaff-

tcr, the present preacher, holds service

in German, French, and Italian ; about

300 persons belong to it. The English

chapel has a large attendance. At Leg-

horn is a church (Dutch-German) over

200 years old, of about 250 persons;

Detroit is the preacher. In Modena
there are about 1,000 Protestants; in

Parma, 300 ; in Bologna, 40 ; in Anco-

na, 44 ; and a few in Reggio. In Milan

there are 400 to 500 evangelical Swiss

and Germans
; they called a pastor in

1848, by the name of Kind, and he still

remains. In Bergamo there has been a

church for over 50 years ; it now has

about 200 French and Swiss. In Venice

there has been a church, as in Leghorn,

for over 200 years : about 400 belong to

it; the service is private. In Trieste

are 1,600 Protestants.

—

Neue Evangel-

ische Kirchenzeitung.

KVANGELICAL CHUKCHES IN ITALY.

"There are two evangelical churches

now existing in Sardinia—the Waldensian

and the Italian. The principal seat of the

first is in the vallies of Piedmont, where

French is the only language spoken: the

people are members of that church because,

being born in these vallies, they at their

birth received baptism at the hands of a

Valdese minister. The Valdese churches

in Turin, Genoa, Nice, etc., contain also

Italians who have embraced the faith. The

existence of this church in Piedmont caused

the introduction into the law of the act of

toleration with regard to those who might

dissent from the creed of the State. The

Italian churches, independent of each other,

but firmly joined together by bonds of love

in Christ, were formed in consequence of

the dispersion of the Christians of Florence

in 1849, and is exclusively composed of

Italians converted from Popery to the Gos-

pel. Both the Valdese and the Italian

churches labor zealously for the evangeliz-

ation of souls, each according to their own
convictions.

" The meetings for the preaching of the

Gospel are very numerous. In some places,

in order to obtain a seat, it is necessary to

be in attendance more than half an hour
before the service commences. Those un-

able to gain admission, remain standing on
the stairs or landing

;
or, if the meeting is

held on the ground-floor, those who cannot

enter listen outside the building, the doors

being left open for their accommodation,

and the preacher speaking as loudly as pos-

sible. But it is not on Sundays alone that

the Italians frequent these devotional meet-

ings ; for they are held each evening in the

week; and in some localities there are

two such assemblies the same evening.

One thing we must observe. Let it not be

thought that they who attend these gather-

ings in the evenings, have been passing the

day unprofitably or in idle luxury ; on the

contrary, they are all workmen wearied

with toil, who, instead of seeking recreation

in public houses, prefer to refresh their

souls with draughts from the pure fountain

of God's holy word. Men, women, and

children read together at these public meet-

ings ; each in turn taking a verse of the

chapter chosen by the evangelist who
presides."

—

L'Eco di Savanarola.

THE CLERGY IN SARDINIA.

Many facts connected with the Italian cler-

gy are worthy of observation : not a few

have already abandoned the Roman church.

There are many in Piedmont, some natives

of the country, others who have fled from

various parts of Italy ; all of whom cease

to continue the practices of the confessional.

The^ no longer preach or celebrate mass,

and have laid aside their priestly garb

but they live a life of actual infidelity.

These men either possess the means of

existence, or, being talented, they gain a

livelihood by using their pens or by teach-

ing. Others, who in tljeir secret hearts

detest the abominations of Popery, have

not the courage to declare themselves

openly, for fear of losing their daily bread.

" Where shall we go 1" they say ; " What
shall we do for a living?"

We are assured by numerous friends,

that there are hundreds of priests who would

shake oif the iniquitous yoke that weighs
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aLout their necks, were they not deterred

by fear of dying of starvation. In Geneva,

hardly a day passes that the Protestants

are not visited by some priest, either Ita-

lian, Belgian, Spanish, or French, begging

for assistance to enable them to live.

—

Ibid.

AUSTEIAN OPPRESSION.

A Protestant in irons—four years' imprison-

ment for proposing humbly to petition the

Government.

MR. ZSEDENYl'S CASE.

The following paragraph will be

read, we are persuaded, with sorrow-

ful yet indignant feelings by every

right-minded person whose eye it

may meet.

The Austrian Emperor is a Roman-

ist, and the religion of the State is

the Romish religion
;
yet a sense of

justice should lead him to protect his

subjects in the exercise of their na-

tural rights, at least the right of

petition. But he and his Cabinet

are under the control of the Papal

priesthood- Since the date of the

famous " Concordat," the priests have

left no measure untried in order to

" crush out " the Protestants. They

may succeed. Bijt we trust their de-

signs will be thwarted by some inter-

position of Providence, and that their

wrath will be turned to the advance-

ment of evangelical religion.

Let Protestants remember Mr.

Zsedenyi, and all his afflicted brethren

in Hungary, in their prayers that

God may give him and them a good

deliverance, or grace to bear their

sufferings for the Gospel's sake.

The paragraph is from The London

News, which says :

—

" The latest news from Hungary shows

in painful distinctness that the reign of

terror has set in, and that all hope of con-

cession from the Government is over.

The Emperor has replied to the candid

remonstrances of his Protestant subjects

by an act of signal revenge. Instead of

patiently listening to their complaintn, he

has struck them a vicious and relentless

blow, in the person of tlwAr foremost

spokesman and representative, M. Ed-

ward Von Zsedenyi. This distinguished

Protestant gentleman has just been sen-

tenced by the Criminal Court of Kaschau

to four years' penal servitude in irons,

' for having incited to contempt of and

resistance to the laws.' The sentence is

one of the severest that could be pro-

nounced, short of death itself ; while M.
Zsedenyi's only crime is that tln ee months

ago, in an able speech at a public meet-

ing at Kaesmark, he proposed that ' a

humble petition should be sent to his

Majesty, protesting the loyalty of the Pro-

testants, and requesting that his Majesty

would deign graciously to suspend the

execution of the order in council respect-

ing the organization of the Protestant

churches, until a legally elected Synod
should be called together.'

"

THE THREE HUNDREDTH ANNIVERSARY
OF THE REFORMATION.

The three hundredth anniversary

of the Reformation from Popery in

Scotland occurs the present year

(1860.) It is proposed to commemo-
rate it by special services in Edin-

burgh, beginning on Tuesday, the

14th day of August. The Protestant

confession of faith was formally

adopted by the Scottish Parliament

on the 11th of that month. Protest-

ants of all evangelical churches are

invited to attend the meeting to be

held on the occasion and to partici-

pate in the exercises. All papers

designed for the consideration of the

meeting must be forwarded to Mr.

Badenoch, Secretary of the Commit-

tee, on or before the 1st day of July.

The meeting will doubtless be one of

very great interest.

The " Freeman's Journal " and
"New-York Tablet" disowned.—In

adopting the Mctrojpolitan Record as the
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official organ of his diocese, Archbishop

Hughes sa)'8 to the clergy and laity

:

" We do this on conditions which it is

proper that you shonkl all know, namely,
tiiat this paper sliall not at any time iden-

tify itself witii any political party in the

United States. It is to be supported as

a merely Catholic p.aper, although there

is uo restraint with regard to general news
or questions of public interest, whether iu

Europe or America ; but we deem it al-

together inexpedient to blend two ele-

ments so essential!}' disconnected as reli-

gion and politics in the same journal."

We sh'all rejoice to see an experiment

of confining Romanism to religious mat-

ters, and divorcing it from politics. If

successful, we think that much the larger

part of its usual operations will be dis-

pensed with. But we will see.

Provincial Councils.—The high au-
thorities of the Romish church in the Uni-
ted States have spared no pains to call

forth the sympathies of the Papists in our
land in behalf of liis Holiness Pius IX.
as a temporal prince. Provincial coun-
cils have been held, and many and long
pastorals issued. It seems doubtful, how-
ever, whether these and similar efforts,

put forth in Ireland, England, France,
and elsewhere, will avail to maintain the

temporal sovereignty of the head of the

Papal organization. The " time of the

end " seems to be drawing near.

The "Paris Univers " Suppress-
ed.—We learn that the Univers, the

leading organ of the Ultramontane party

in France, is suppressed by h decree of

the Emperor. It is to be hoped that the

Romish priesthood will profit by the re-

buke, and that the Emperor will go for-

ward in reforms, till every obstacle to the

progress of the Gospel in France shall

have been taken out of the way.

The monks and friars of the two great

begging orders have been distributed over

Europe to beg Peter's pence," to relievo

the Pope from his present embarrassment.

In Paris they are seen in great numbers,
bare-headed and bare -footed, bravely

treading the snowy and frozen streets.

Wanted—the Magazine for Janu-

ary, 1860.—Persons having extra cop-

ies of the American and Foreign Chris-

tian Union for January, 1860, which
they do not care to retain, yviW con-

fer a favor upon us if they will re-

mail them to our olBce, No. 156 Cham-
bers-street, as our edition for that

month is exhausted.

NOTICE TO MISSIONARIES AND AGENTS.

The missionaries and agents of the

Society are respectfully requested to

prepare and forward to the office, by

the 1st of April, their Annual Statis-

tical Reports. The reports should be

full, comprising all the topics speci-

fied in the commission, giving a clear

view of the labor performed, and the

visible results, together with such

additional facts as may illustrate the

spirit and operation of the Papacy

within the field occupied by the mis-

sionary, and t'le influence of the Gos-

pel in counteracting ii^ and in saving

the people from its power.

Anniversary.—The Anniversary

of the Society will be held in this city,

commencing Sunday evening. May 6th,

when the annual sermon will be preached.

The usual anniversary exercises will be

held on Tuesday, the 8th of May.

ON BEHALF OF THE AMERICAN AND FOREIGN CHRISTIAN UNION, FROM THE let OP
JANUARY TO THE Ist OF FEBRUARY, 1860.

MAINE.

Portland. A lady, for Kankakee Mission, .

Augusta. E. A. Nason

NEW-HAMPSHIBE.

Rindge. J. Converse, 83 ; J. B. Reed, $.3, .

Temple. Nathan Wheeler

3 00
5 00

6 00
3 00

East Jaftrey. Congregational Church and
Society, Rev. F. D. Austin,

Haverhill. In part L. M. for Rev. C. U.

Dunning
' Cong'l Church, to make Rev. J.

D. Emerson L. M., . .

New-Boeton. Mrs. Mary Dodge,

6 00

10 00

30 00
1 00
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Ilcnniker. A. D. L. F. Connor, for L. M., 30 00
Contro Ossipee. Cong'l Church and Soci-

ety, per Kcv. Horace
Wood 5 00

Dover. 1st Church and Congregation, . 16 00
Manchester. Kranklin-etreet Church and

Cong, in part ot' L. M. for
Kev. W. H. Fonn, . . S2 00

Hampstead. Ladiee' Charitable Society, to

make Rev. F. C. Pratt L. M., 30 00
Lyme. Congregational Church and So-

ciety, to make S. S. Grant a L. JL, 30 00

VERMONT.
Hardwick. L. H. Delano, .... 1 00
Sharon. Congregational Church, in part

of L. M. for Rev. P. Clark, . 10 00
Ogden. Congregational Church, Rev. R. S.

Cushman, . . . . 10 18
Montpelier. 1st Congregational Church

and Society, balance, . . 15 50
Thetford. Congregational Church and So-

ciety, in full to make L.

, Lord L. M. ... 21 36
W. Randolph. Cong'l Ch., in part of L.

M. for Rev. S. Sparhawk, 7 33

MASSACHUSETTS.

E. Taunton. Levi Andrews, ... 2 00
E. Falmouth. Dea. B. Hatch, ... 5 00
Lenox. Ezra Osborn, . . . . 1 00
Hadley. G. B. Society of Ist Church, per

P. S. Williams, Tr., . . 30 00
Northampton. Jared Clark, ... 2 00
Melrose. Orthodox Congregational Ch. and

Soc'y, to make Ed. H. Buck L.M. 30 44
Munson. A. W. Porter 100 00
Somerville. Orthodox Cong. Ch. and Soc'y, 16 00
Essex. Congregational Church and Society,

in tuU of L. M. for Dea. D. Choate, 5 00
Randolph. 1st Congregational Church and

Soc., to make Rev. E. Wight
L. M. (of which $3,96 by Sab.
School,) . ... 30 00

Saxonville. Edwards' Church and Cong., 6 65
Winchester. Congregetional Church and

Society, in full of L. M.'s
for Jno. T. Manny, George
H. Chapman, Luther Rich-
ardson, and Stephen Thom-
son 57 21

Westboro. Evan. Congregational Church
and Society, of which $10 by
A. Wood, in part of L.M. for
J. W. Wood, and $15 Ti at a
Union meeting for Kankakee
Mission, . . . . 90 23

Wenham. Cong'l Ch. and Soc'y, in part
of L. M. for Rev. J. S. Sewall. 11 03

Lowell. Ist Church and Congregation, . 35 75
Franklin. A friend, . . . . 10 00
Dedbam. Jas. Downing, .... 5 00
CohassetU Geo. Beale, . . . . 10 00
Carapello. Congregational Ch. and Soc'y, 34 64
Northampton. 1st Church, balance, . . 19 00
Munson. Congregational Church and So-

ciety, of which $30 to make J.

R. Flint L. M., balance makes
D. D. Moody L. M., . . 99 07

Springfield. 1st Church and Society, . 55 00
•' Olivet Church, in part, . . 6 50
" North Church, . . . 43 75

South Hadley Falls. Cong'l Ch. and Soc'y, 13 57
Long Meadow. Gentlemen's Benev. Soc'y, 46 00

CONNECTICUT.

Warren. F. B. Taylor, Tr. of Cong. Ch., 25 00
South Windsor. 1st Cong. Ch. and Soc'y,

per T. Elmer, for L. M. 15 00
Suffield. Misses Gay, . ... 1 00
W. Cornwall N. C. B. Assoc., in full of

< Stephen Foster's L. M, and
part of another, . . 22 11

Granby. Congregational Church, per J. C.
Bartholomew, Tr., . . 9 00

New-Haven. A Friend, .... 4 00
Guilford. Philo Bishop, .... 1 00
Hartford. Centre Church and Soc'y, bal, 15 00

Plymouth Hollow. A friend of Protestant-
ism, for Kankakee Mis-
sion 2 00

New-Haven. CoUege-sL Church, a balance, 3 50
Plainfield. Congregational Church, . . 39 38
New-Britain. South Church, Rev. C. L.

Goodell, L. M SO 85
Hartford. North Church and Society, . 77 25

" Pearl-street Church, a balance, 50 00

NKW-rOBK.

New-Haven. Miss L. U. Green, $1; E. II.

Hoyt, $1 J for Kankakee
Mission 2 00

Marion. Richard H. Lee 1 00
'I'roy. Charles Lee, 3 00
Auburn. 1st Presb. Ch., Rev. Ch's Hawley, 74 76
New-Hackensnck. Rev. C. Van Cleef, . 2 00
Middletown. Presb. Ch., ($30 of which to

make Rev.Mr.Sewaid L.M ) 8112
" Presb. Ch., Rev. Mr. Leggett, 8 20
" Miss S. D. Carman, for

Brownsville, ... 3 00
Kingsboro. Presb. Ch., add., by E. Wall, 20 00
Hudson. A. B. S. 20 00
Auburn. A Widow's Mite, ... 1 00
New-York City. A. S. G 150 00

" Subscriber, . . 5 00
Hudson. Presb. Church, . . . . 61 00
Jamaica. M. E. Ch., $15 ; H. Smith, $15 ; to

make Mrs. S. J. Bouton L. M. 30 00
Brooklyn. De Kalb Av. M. E. Church, . 20 63

" George Mathewson, . . . 1 00
North-West Creek. Almira Eldredge, . 5 00
Geneva. Mrs. S. Powis 9 00
Sweden. Mrs. Phebe Capen, L. M. in part, 5 CO
Champlain. P. Ch., L. M. in part, . . 13 00
Gouverneur. P. Ch., Dr. S. L. Parmelee,

L. M 37 08
Ogdensburg. P. Ch., Sab. School, L. M. 30 00
Pierrepont. Mrs. M. F. Montague, . . 1 00
N. Bergen. Cong. Ch., $5 of which on L. M.

for E. H. Talcott, . . 11 45
Bergen. Cong. Church 7 34
Honeoye. Meth. Epis. Church, . . 5 49

NEW-JEBSEY.
W. Hoboken. Ist Presb. Ch., towards Rev.

Jas. C. Egbert's L. M. . 10 15
Mendham. 1st Presb. Church, in part, . 18 81
Belleville. Meth. Ep. Charge, in part of L.

M. for Rev. R, B. Lockwood, 16 89
Newark. Central Presb. Ch., in part, . 70 00
Morristown. Mrs. Joanna Woodruff, . 5 00

PE.VXSYI.VANIA,

Washington. George Baird, Esq , . . 1 00
Northampton. David Feaster, . . 5 00
Pittsburg. J. B. Semple, $10; Messrs. Beck-

well, Dean & Tomlinson, each
$5 ; Drs. Finley and King, each
$3 ; Mr. Ferguson, $2 ; Messrs.
Postly, Nelson & Co., $7 ;

Others, $5 36, ... 45 36

DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA. \

Georgetown. Joe. Libbey, ... 5 00

NORTH CAROLINA.

Goldiboro'. S. A. McDowell, D. D. S., in

full of L. M., , . . 10 00

GEORGIA.
:

Rome. E. B. B., 50 00
Athens. Wm. L. Mitchell, $5 ; Mrs. Cook,

$5; Rev. Dr. & Mrs. Hoyt, $.3, 13 00
Marietta. Dr. C. M. Allen, $1; Gen. A.

J. Hansen, $5, . . . 6 00
Columbus. Judge Wellburn, ... 2 00

KENTUCKY.

Covington. Ist Baptist Church, add., . 50

ILLINOIS.

Rockford. Sab. School of 2d Cong! Ch.,
by T. D. Robertson, Tr., . 10 00

Pittsfield. Cong'l Church, . . . 20 55
Marissa. M. H. P. Ref'd Presb. Cong'n, hy

H. MathewB, .... 10 00
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Griggsville. Cong'l Church, . . . 35 00
Summer Hill. Cong'l Church, in part, . 11 00

INDIANA.

Moorfield. Individuals, by \V. Scott, . 5 00
Lafayette. I'resb. Church, N. S. . . 12 00

I'reeb. Church, O. S., . . 6 50
" Meth. Episc. Church, ". . 5 40
'• K. Breckenridge, $:); J. Rey-

nolds, $2, .... 5 00
Walnut Ridge. CoU'n at meet'g of friends, 30 00

" Others 5 00
Carthage. Individuals, .... 5 00

OHIO.

CoUamcr. Ist Preeb. Ch., Rev. F. Mngin-
nus, towards L. M. for Mary J.

Maginnus, .... 5 00
" Cong'l Sab.Sohool, in full of L. M.

for J. W. Aldrich, . . 18 40
Cleveland. Elisha Taylor, to make Rev.

\V. H. Brewster, Miss Sarah
Walworth, Hon. G. McQueen,
and John Low, L. M.'s, . 120 00

Dayton. 1st Presb. Ch., bal' to make Rev.
T. E. Thomas, D. D., L. M. 6 35

" 1st Baptist Church, in part, . 9 00
" 1st Eng. Luth'n 'Ch., S. G. & F.

Gebhart, ca. $5; J. & A. Geb-
hart, ea. $3 ; Jos. & G. Geb-
hart, ea. *1 ; W. Walker, SI;
Mrs. Crawford, 40 cts., . . 19 40

Xenia. 1st Ger. Refd Church, ... 3 00
" 1st K, P. Church, a lady, . . 100

The following sums, not heretofore ac-

knowledged in our columns, have been receiv-

ed by Mr. M. J. Paillakd, Treasurer of the

Committee in behalf of the colony of French
Canadians in Kankakee County and vicinity,

in Illinois, viz :

—

A. V. p. SIO; C. B. H. $25: X. $1; A Friend, $20;
E. C. $J ; Mrs. C. McK., $2 ; Cash $1 ; H. K. C. $100 ;

L. G. E. $2 50 ; E., Rahway, $3 ; VV. P. P. $5 ; A
Friend $1, McS. S:i, G. VV. P. $1, A Friend $.5, 11. A.
$3, S. J. K. $5, H. B. P. $10, E. B. B., U. S. Army, $5,
West 23d .St. Reformed Dutch Church, New-York
City, $50, Friend in D., N H., $1, Cash $5, A Friend
$2, Jane E. K. $2.5, J. L. F. $5, M. S. $3, H. L. S. $5,
C. & D. $2, VV. T. D. $3, by Rev. E. B. B. $5, New-
Haven, Conn. $10, A. R. .S., New-Haven $50, E. W. E.
$10, S. B. $10, A. J. B. $2, Mrs. T. I. $5, Friend, New-
York Cily, $5, H., Greenville, Ala. $1, E. B. D. $10,
Mrs. 1. G. $10, E. C. $3, Southerner $5, S. S. $5, A
Friend $5, D. G. $3, J. C. B. $3, G. S. M. $9, Mrs. W.
E. $10, S. R. M. $2, J. C. C. $1, M. $6, Mrs. G. D. $3,
P. $1, G. B. $10, A Lady from Louisiana $100, From
her little son $1, B. VV. P. $10, An earnest well-

wisher, $100, VV. G. $1, S. F. E. $2, Mrs. C. S. $5, Mrs.
C. H. R. $3, A. N. L. $10, J. S. C. Natchez, $5, B. S. P.

Galveston, $50, Friend, Lee, Mass. $5, J. M. Mobile,
$100, S. A. B. & B. W. $2, W. W. C, $14, H. K. B.

$10, Somerset Presbyterian Sabbath-school Mission

Cednrville. Meth. F.pisc. Church, . . 2 44
" 1st U. P. Church, makes Jos. A.

Boyle a L. M 29 75
" 1st R. Pr. Church, . . 13 96

Greenfield. Free Presb. Church, . . 3 00
Ist U. Presb. Church, . . 3 00

Springfield. Ist Eng. Luth. Ch., to make
Rev. Jacob H. Hick L. M., 32 51

" Cong'l Sab. School, for L. M., 10 00
" Congregational Church, . 2 40
" Students of Wittenberg Col-

lege, to make it a L. M., . 30 00
" Young Ladies Springfield Fe-

male Acad., in part of L. M., 10 00
" y. L. S. F. Academy, box of

clothing for Kankakee Mis-
sion, value at $00.

Columbus. 2d Presb. Ch., add. B. Talbot,
Esq 5 00

Springdale. Springfield Pr. Ch., in part, . 6 86
Glendale. Female Coll. Y'g Ladies, to make

Mrs. E. McFerson a L. M., 31 00
" Presb. Ch., bal. to make Jacob

J. Packer a L. M., . . 19 63
Granville. G. B. Johnson, Esq., . . 10 00
Oxford. 2d Presb. Church, in part, . 20 41

3d Presb. Church, . . . 12 90
" Ohio Female Institute, inpartL.M. 11 10
" Ohio Female College, in part, to

make Mrs. Bunyan L. M., . 15 00

MICHIGAN.

Three Rivers. Rev. J. A. Ranney, . . 2 00
Augusta. Wm. Bowdoin Palmer, Esq., . 37 09

Association $13, C. F. & Co. $15, C. C. B. $1, a Lady
$1,75, G. T. C, $5, L. H. $10, Miss M. M. T. $5, a few
Christian friends, Knoxvllle, Tenn., $23, Congre-
gational Church, Meriden, N. H., $11, E. T. W. $5,
Cash $10, From two friends of the cause $10, A. W.
B. $3, K. of N.J. $1, M. A. H. $1, A Presbvterian
lady of Virginia $100, G. P. H. $1, A mother and
daughter $2, Young People's Prayer-meeting, 23d-st.

$16, Mrs. C. B. St. Louis, $12, a Friend $2, G. M.
$25, Miss E. $10, Ladies of Hartford $30, South Nor-
walk $3, Dr. W. Bloomfield $5, South Newburyport
$30, A lady friend $.>, P. W. P. and wife, $15, D. C.
$1, A friend $1, A few ladies of Kinderhook $10, A,
few friends, Bristol $8, H. T., Jr., $10, Belleville, by
Evangelist $5, Mrs. G. M. A. $.5, Mother and two
daughters $3, C. D. $1,50, Some friends. Cherry Val-
ley $10, Ladies of Northampton $60, Miss E. G. $20,
From individuals of Evangelical Churches and Con-
gregations, Penn Yan, by C. Goodrich $30, Friend
N. J. $1, C. D. $5, Mrs. S. C. W. $10, N. L. R., Man-
chester $21, Presbyterian Church, E. Bethany $16,36,
Christian friends of Oxford Furnace $62, S. G. C.

Bath, $3, F. D. $2, L. H. A. $1, An old man, Utica, $10,
W., New Pond, $2, Lady in Mass. $3, N. Oswego
$2, R. R. $2, Mrs. C. G. S. $10, Mrs. J. B. B. $5, J. S.

$50, V. $1, L. D. F. $5, F. N. W. $10, From two
ladies $-, J. A. P. $1, R. H. $5, Mrs. M. H. W. W. $5,
W. F. D. $5, A. $20, R. M. S. $5,H. O. J. H. $10, Rox-
bury $15, Mrs. H. L. V. $20, A. W. H. $10, One of
smuU means $5, Mrs. J. S. B., A Friend $10, M. S.,

$50, E. F. $2.
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